Characterization of Leptospiral Extracellular Vesicles in Stress Conditions



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science in Medical Microbiology Medical Microbiology,Interdisciplinary Program Graduate School Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2018 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University การศึกษาลักษณะ Extracellular Vesicles ของเชื้อเลปโตสไปราในการตอบสนองต่อภาวะเครียด



วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาจุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ สหสาขาวิชาจุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ บัณฑิตวิทยาลัย จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2561 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Thesis Title	Characterization of Leptospiral Extracellular Vesicles in	
	Stress Conditions	
Ву	Mr. Eakalak Phanchamnan	
Field of Study	Medical Microbiology	
Thesis Advisor	Associate Professor Kanitha Patarakul, M.D., Ph.D.	

Accepted by the Graduate School, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Master of Science

เอกลักษณ์ พันธ์ชำนาญ : การศึกษาลักษณะ Extracellular Vesicles ของเชื้อเลปโตสไปราในการตอบสนองต่อภาวะเครียด. ( Characterization of Leptospiral Extracellular Vesicles in Stress Conditions ) อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก : รศ. พญ. ดร.กนิษฐา ภัทรกุล

เชื้อเลปโตสไปราสายพันธุ์ก่อโรคเป็นสาเหตุของโรคเลปโตสไปโรซิส ซึ่งมีการแพร่ระบาดไปทั่วโลกโดยเฉพาะอย่างยิ่งในเขตเมือง และเขตชนบทของประเทศเขตร้อนชื้น พยาธิสภาพของโรคยังไม่เป็นที่ทราบแน่ชัด เชื้อแบคทีเรียสร้างเวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์ (Extracellular vesicles) จากส่วนเมมเบรนของเชื้อโดยบรรจุสารชีวโมเลกุลหลายชนิด ซึ่งอาจมีส่วนเกี่ยวข้องกับระบบขนส่ง การติดต่อสื่อสาร และถูกใช้เป็น วัคชีน เวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์ของเชื้อเลปโตสไปราที่ผลิตภายหลังถูกกระด้นด้วยสารเคมีนำมาใช้ในการศึกษาคณสมบัติและความสามารถในการ เป็นวัคซีน แต่ทั้งนี้ยังไม่มีการศึกษาเวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์ชนิดถูกสร้างตามธรรมชาติมาก่อน ดังนั้น ในงานวิจัยนี้มีวัตถุประสงค์เพื่อศึกษา โปรตีนในเวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์ที่ถูกสร้างตามธรรมชาติจากเซลล์ที่สมบูรณ์ในสภาวะตึงเครียด ได้แก่ การเพิ่มอุณหภูมิเป็น 37 องศาสเซลเซียส และออสโมลาริตีของร่างกาย ซึ่งจำลองการตอบสนองต่อสภาวะที่เชื้อเข้าไปอยู่ในร่างกายขณะเกิดการก่อโรค โดยเปรียบเทียบกับสภาวะที่เลี้ยง ในหลอดทดลองที่อุณหภูมิ 30 องศาสเซลเซียส ในการศึกษาเวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์จะถูกคัดแยกและทำบริสุทธิ์โดยใช้หลายวิธีร่วมกัน ได้แก่ การปั่นตกด้วยความเร็วต่ำ การกรอง การปั่นด้วยความเร็วยิ่งยวด และการปั่นตกโดยใช้ความหนาแน่นของน้ำตาลซูโครส พบว่ามีรูปร่างทรงกลม และขนาดนาโนเมตรเมื่อศึกษาภายใต้กล้องจุลทรรศน์อิเล็กตรอนชนิดส่องผ่าน แล้วนำมาระบชนิดและเปรียบเทียบปริมาณเชิงสัมพัทธ์ของ โปรตีนในเวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์จากทั้ง 3 สภาวะโดยวิธีติดฉลากด้วย dimethyl ร่วมกับแมสสเปกโตรเมทรี (LC-MS/MS) จากการศึกษาพบ โปรตีนทั้งหมด 690 ชนิด เมื่อทำนายตำแหน่งของโปรตีนด้วยเครื่องมือชีวสารสนเทศ ได้แก่ PSORTb เวอร์ชั่น 3.0.2 CELLO Gneg-mPLoc, SOSUI และ SignalP พบว่ามิโปรตีน 399 ชนิด (ร้อยละ 57.9) อยู่ในไขโตพลาสซึม ตามด้วยโปรตีน 103 ชนิด (ร้อยละ14.8) อยู่ผนังชั้นนอก โปรตีน 101ชนิด (ร้อยละ14.5) อยู่ผนังชั้นใน โปรตีน 36 ชนิด (ร้อยละ5.1) ไม่ทราบตำแหน่ง โปรตีน 27 ชนิด (ร้อยละ4) อยู่ในเพอร์ริพลาสซึม และโปรตีน 24 ชนิด (ร้อยละ3.6) เป็นโปรตีนที่ถูกหลั่งออกนอกเซลล์ นอกจากนี้ ในการทำนายบทบาททางชีวภาพด้วย KEGG pathway ของ โปรตีนทั้ง 690 ชนิด พบว่าส่วนใหญ่ไม่ทราบบทบาททางชีวภาพ (ร้อยละ 49.6) ตามด้วยโปรตีนในกระบวนการถอดรหัส (ร้อยละ 10.6) และ เม ตาบอลิซึมของคาร์โบไฮเดรต (ร้อยละ 9.1) จากการศึกษาการเปรียบเทียบปริมาณเชิงสัมพัทธ์โปรตีนจากเวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์ที่ถูกสร้างใน สภาวะการเพิ่มอุณหภูมิ มีโปรตีน 83 ชนิดที่แสดงออกแตกต่างจากสภาวะที่เลี้ยงในหลอดทดลองอย่างมีนัยสำคัญ (เพิ่มขึ้น 55 ชนิด และลดลง 23 ชนิด) โดย diaminopimelate decarboxylase มีการแสดงออกเพิ่มมากที่สุด 3.9 เท่า ในการเปรียบเทียบปริมาณเชิงสัมพัทธ์ของเวสซิเคิล ภายนอกเซลล์ที่ถูกสร้างในสภาวะออสโมลาริตีของร่างกายพบว่ามีโปรตีน 106 ชนิดมีความแตกต่างจากสภาวะห้องปฏิบัติการอย่างมีนัยสำคัญ ซึ่งมีโปรตีนเพิ่มขึ้น 17 ชนิด และลดลง 89 ชนิด โดย transketolase alpha subunit มีการแสดงออกเพิ่มมากที่สุด 1.52 เท่า ทั้งนี้การ เปรียบเทียบเชิงสัมพัทธ์ของของเวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์ระหว่างสภาวะออสโมลาริตีของร่างกายและสภาวะเพิ่มอุณหภูมิ พบว่ามีโปรตีน 89 ชนิด ที่แสดงออกแตกต่างกันอย่างมีนัยสำคัญ โดยมีโปรตีน sulfate ABC transporter periplasmic sulphate-binding มีการแสดงออกเพิ่มมาก ที่สุดที่สภาวะเพิ่มอุณหภูมิถึง 2.9 เท่า นอกจากนี้ ยังพบโปรตีนที่ทราบแล้วว่าเป็นปัจจัยก่อโรคหลายชนิด เช่น โปรตีน Lig, LipL21, LipL32, LipL41 และ hemolysin รวมทั้ง โปรตีนที่ยังไม่ทราบหน้าที่อีกหลายชนิด โดยสรุป เวสซิเคิลภายนอกเซลล์ที่ถูกสร้างจากเชื้อเลปโตสไปราใน การตอบสนองต่อสภาวะตึงเครียดบรรจุโปรตีนหลากหลายที่แสดงออกแตกต่างกัน ซึ่งอาจมีหน้าที่เกี่ยวข้องกับพยาธิกำเนิดของโรคเลปโตสไปโร ซิสและการอยู่รอดของเชื้อเลปโตสไปราในร่างกาย

สาขาวิชา ปีการศึกษา จุลชีววิทยาทางการแพทย์ 2561 ลายมือชื่อนิสิต ..... ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก ..... # # 5987244420 : MAJOR MEDICAL MICROBIOLOGY KEYWORD:

Eakalak Phanchamnan : Characterization of Leptospiral Extracellular Vesicles in Stress Conditions . Advisor: Assoc. Prof. Kanitha Patarakul, M.D., Ph.D.

Pathogenic Leptospira spp. is a causative agent of leptospirosis, a worldwide zoonosis with public health concern especially in the urban slum of metropolis and rural areas in tropical and subtropical countries. The pathogenesis of leptospirosis remains elusive. Extracellular vesicles (ECVs), which pinch off from the bacterial membranes, simultaneously harbor multiple active molecules that may serve as a secretion system, communication tool, and vaccine candidates. Recently, chemically induced leptospiral ECVs were studied and used as vaccine candidates. However, the naturally produced leptospiral ECVs has not been characterized. This study aimed to identify proteins in leptospiral ECVs produced under stress conditions including temperature shift to 37°C and physiologic osmolarity, which mimicked the host environment, in comparison to in vitro growth at 30°C. The leptospiral ECVs produced under each condition were isolated and purified from intact cells using combined methods of centrifugation, filtration, ultracentrifugation, and sucrose density gradient centrifugation resulting in nanosized spherical vesicles as shown by transmission electron microscopy. To identify and relatively quantify proteins in these leptospiral ECVs, dimethylation labeling coupled with liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) was employed. A total of 690 proteins were identified and predicted their subcellular localization with bioinformatics tools including PSORTb v3.0.2, CELLO, Gneq-mPLoc, SOSUI, and SignalP. Of these, the majority (399 proteins, 57.9%) were predicted as cytoplasmic proteins followed by 103 (14.8%) outer membrane proteins, 101 (14.5%) inner membrane proteins, 36 (5.1%) unknown, 27 (4%) periplasmic proteins, and 24 (3.6%) extracellular proteins. Based on KEGG pathway analysis the identified proteins were biologically categorized into unidentified group (49.6%) followed by transcription (10.6%), and carbohydrate metabolism (9.1%). Relative quantification of protein abundance showed differential expression of proteins cargoes. In response to temperature shift, 83 proteins significantly up- and downregulated (55 and 28, respectively) (p< 0.05) of which diaminopimelate decarboxylase was the most up-regulated (3.9-fold). Under physiologic osmolarity, 106 proteins were differentially expressed with 17 up-regulated and 89 down-regulated proteins (p< 0.05) of which transketolase alpha subunit protein was the most up-regulated (1.52-fold). In addition, sulfate ABC transporter periplasmic sulphate-binding protein was the most up-regulated (2.9 fold) under temperature shift of all 89 proteins differentially expressed between the stress conditions. Moreover, known virulence factors, such as Lig proteins, LipL21, LipL32, LipL41, and hemolysin, as well as hypothetical proteins were found in leptospiral ECVs. In conclusion, leptospiral ECVs produced in response to stress conditions harboring differentially expressed proteins that may play a role in the pathogenesis of leptospirosis and survival of leptospires in the host.

Field of Study:Medical MicrobiologyStudent's Signature .....Academic Year:2018Advisor's Signature .....

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my thankfulness to all those who gave me the potential to achieve this thesis. First, I would like to express my most sincere gratitude to my advisor, Associated Professor Dr. Kanitha Patarakul, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine for her support, valuable counseling, and great advice in research skills.

I am also very grateful to Dr. Trairak Pisitkun, director of Center of Excellence in Systems Biology Chulalongkorn University, Dr. Jiradej Makjaroen, Ms. Nuttiya Kalpongnukul who give me the supporting in sample preparation for mass spectrometry and proteomic analysis.

I would like to thanks Prof. Ben Adler, (Monash University, Australia), Prof. Dr. Surasakdi Wongratanacheewin and Assoc. Prof. Dr. Rasana Wongratanacheewin from Khon Kaen University for kindly providing Leptospira interrogans serovar Pomona.

I would like to acknowledge The National Research Council of Thailand and the Higher Education Research Promotion and the National Research University Project of Thailand, Office of the Higher Education Commission. Moreover, I would like to thank the 60/40 tutorial scholarship of Medical Microbiology, Interdisciplinary Program, Graduate School, Chulalongkorn University.

Particularly, I am very thanks Associated Professor Dr. Thareerat Kalambaheti, Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Faculty of Tropical Medicine, Mahidol University for her kindness to accept as my external examiner.

I greatly appreciate Professor Dr. Nattiya Hirankarn, Head, Center of Excellence in Immunology and Immune-mediated Diseases, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine for her introduction of the Medical Microbiology, Interdisciplinary Program, Graduate School, Chulalongkorn University to me, and Dr. Direkrit Chiewchengchol, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine for his kindness to accept as my internal examiner.

My special thanks go to all members of Leptospirosis Research Group, Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University, for great laboratory advice and valuable help.

I like to thanks my parents and all members of my big family to support, give a spirit, understand me during my study. finally, I honestly appreciate to my friends, especially, Miss Parichat Kunyabut for her advice, valuable help, and encouragement.

Eakalak Phanchamnan



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABSTRACT (THAI)	iii
ABSTRACT (ENGLISH)	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	.vii
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	X
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	1
CHAPTER I	3
INTRODUCTION	3
CHAPTER II	6
OBJECTIVE	6
CHAPTER III	7
REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURES	7
CHAPTER IV	20
MATERIALS AND METHODS	20
Physiologic osmolarity	21
Temperature shift	22
Optimization of centrifugation force	23
Isolation of leptospiral ECVs	23
Purification of leptospiral ECVs	23
CHAPTER V	37

RESULTS	37		
Evaluation of intact leptospires after exposure to stress conditions			
Optimization of centrifugation to minimize cell lysis			
Isolation and purification of leptospiral extracellular vesicles			
Characterization of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles			
Size distribution of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles	45		
Identification of proteins in leptospiral ECVs	48		
Relative quantification of proteins in purified leptospiral ECVs under three			
conditions	52		
CHAPTER VI	60		
DISCUSSION	60		
REFERENCES	68		
VITA	81		
จหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย			

# LIST OF TABLES

	Page
Table 1 Bacterial extracellular vesicles containing virulence factors and their	
associated functions (81)	. 19
Table 2 List of top 10 known proteins differentially expressed in leptospiral ECVs	
response to temperature shift normalized with in vitro grown	. 55
Table 3. List of top 10 known proteins differentially expressed in leptospiral ECVs	
response to physiologic osmolarity normalized by in vitro grown	. 57
Table 4. List of top 10 known proteins differentially expressed in leptospiral ECVs	
response to physiologic osmolarity normalized by temperature shift	59



# LIST OF FIGURES

	Page
Figure 1. Flow chart showing the steps of isolation and purification of leptospiral extracellular vesicles	. 25
Figure 2.Evaluation of intact leptospires after exposure to stress conditions	. 38
Figure 3 Optimization of centrifugation to minimize cell lysis	. 40
Figure 4. Isolation of leptospiral extracellular vesicles. After filtration and ultracentrifugation, ECVs derived from leptospires cultivation under in vitro growth	at
$30^{\circ}$ C (A), temperature shift to $37^{\circ}$ C (B), and physiologic osmolarity (C), were isolated by sucrose density gradient (20-60%) by centrifugation at 77,000×g overnight	ed . 41
Figure 5. Characterization of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles.	.44
Figure 6. Size distribution of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles measured wirdynamic light scattering and nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA)	th . 46
Figure 7. Morphology of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles. The electron	
micrograph showed typical spherical shape of leptospiral ECVs (A-E) and intact cel	ls
of L. interrogans serovar Pomona (F). The black bars represent 100 nm (A-E) and 2 $\mu m$ (F) in length.	. 47
Figure 8. Diagram showing the percentage of predicted subcellular localization of	
proteins in purified leptospiral ECVs	. 50
Figure 9. The predicted subcellular localization of proteins in purified leptospiral	
ECVs compare to those of L. interrogans serovar Pomona whole cells	. 50
Figure 10. Diagram depicting the percentage of biological functions of proteins in	
purified leptospiral ECVs based on KEGG pathway annotation	. 51
Figure 11. Relative quantification of protein containing purified leptospiral ECVs	
response to temperature shift normalized with in vitro grown	. 54

Figure 12. Relative quantification of protein containing purified leptospiral ECVs	
response to physiologic osmolarity normalized with in vitro grown	56
Figure 13. Relative quantification of protein containing purified leptospiral ECVs	
response to physiologic osmolarity normalized with temperature shift	58



# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ECVs	Extracellular vesicles
OMVs	Outer membrane vesicles
MVs	Membrane vesicles
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
OMPs	Outer membrane proteins
OM	Outer membrane
IM	Inner membrane
CYT	Cytoplasmic
PM	Periplasmic
UN	จุฬาลงกรณ์แห่งพัทยาลัย
AUF	CHULALONGK Acute undifferentiated fever
PMN	Polymorphonuclear cells
NETs	Neutrophil extracellular traps
MPO	Myeloperoxidase
TEM	Transmission electron microscopy
PAMPs	Pathogen-associated molecules patterns
PRRs	Pathogen recognition receptors

LC-MS/MS	Liquid chromatography tandem mass
	spectrometry
NTA	Nanoparticles tracking analysis
KEGG	Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes
EMJH	Ellinghausen-McCullough-Johnson-Harris
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
PI	Propidium iodide
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel
	electrophoresis
WB	Western blotting
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
IAA	Iodoacetamide
DTT	Dithiothreitol
PBS	Phosphate buffer saline
PBST	Phosphate buffer saline – tween
TNE	Tris sodium chloride EDTA
TEAB	Tris sodium chloride EDTA buffer
TFA	trifluoroacetic acid
FA	Formic acid

#### CHAPTER I

#### INTRODUCTION

Bacterial pathogens have several mechanisms to secrete virulence factors to interact with their host cells. The secretion systems are strategies of bacteria to transport individual molecules or small complex molecules to the external environment or directly into host cells (1). Moreover, some gram-negative bacteria produce and release extracellular vesicles (ECVs) during normal growth (2). The ECVs are spherical nano-sized proteolipids of 10-300 nm in diameter which serve as a secretion pathway by which they contain multiple active molecules as cargos, such as proteins, lipopolysaccharides, nucleic acids (DNA and/or RNA), and metabolites (3-6). However, the biogenesis of ECVs is still not well understood. Bacteria release ECVs in response to hostile host environments, such as hydrogen peroxide, sodium chloride, antibiotic, and temperature shift (7-9). ECVs allow virulence factors to reach target cells locally or at a distance and play a role in bacterial pathogenesis. For example, ECVs derived from Legionella pneumophila were shown to promote bacterial replication in phagosome of macrophages (10). ECVs of pathogenic Escherichia coli were reported to induce cell death in colon epithelial cell line (11). Furthermore, the ECVs have been used as acellular vaccine formulations because they carry immunogenic cargos, such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS), outer membrane proteins (OMPs), and flagellin (12-14).

*Leptospira* spp. are slender hook-ended spirochetes and obligate aerobic gram-negative bacteria belonging to the family *Leptospiraceae* (15). Pathogenic *Leptospira* spp. are the causative agents of leptospirosis, a worldwide zoonosis with public health concern especially in the urban slum of metropolis and rural areas in tropical and subtropical countries. Over a million cases of human leptospirosis with more than 60,000 deaths were estimated per year worldwide (16, 17). Humans are accidental hosts and become infected after exposure to the contaminated environment. Patients with leptospirosis present with a broad spectrum of clinical manifestations ranging from mild febrile diseases, such as a headache, fever, loss of appetite, nausea, vomiting, and myalgia, to severe multiorgan involvement, such as pulmonary hemorrhage, myocarditis, aseptic meningitis, hepatic failure, and renal failure (18).

ECVs of pathogenic *Leptospira* were demonstrated and originally called as leptospiral outer membrane vesicles (OMVs) (19). Since the biogenesis of leptospiral ECVs has not been shown to derive only from the outer membrane, it should be more suitable to call this structure in a general term as "extracellular vesicle (ECV)". Chemically induced leptospiral ECVs prepared by treatment of intact leptospires with alkaline plasmolysis buffer or citrate buffer were shown by proteomic analysis to contain several OMPs, such as OmpL1, LipL32, LipL36, and LipL41 (19, 20). However, protein components including surface-exposed proteins of the natural ECVs have not been characterized. In addition, the role of ECVs in the pathogenesis of leptospirosis has never been demonstrated. Recently, the hamsters vaccinated with the chemically induced ECVs showed 100% survival protection against the challenge and significant reduction of leptospiral burden in target organs (21). However, protective antigens in leptospiral ECVs have not been characterized.

My project aims to characterize leptospiral ECVs produced in response to stress conditions that simulate *in vivo* condition, temperature shift and physiologic osmolarity. The knowledge obtained from this study will demonstrate the potential role of ECVs in the pathogenesis of leptospirosis.

# **CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY**

# CHAPTER II

# OBJECTIVE

To identify proteins in leptospiral ECVs produced under stress conditions including temperature shift to 37°C and physiologic osmolarity, which mimicked the host environment, in comparison to in vitro growth at 30°C.

Conceptual framework

vork					
	Pathogenic <i>Leptospira</i> spp.				
	Production of leptospiral ECVs in				
	response to stress conditions				
จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย					
Release of bacterial virulence					
	factors in ECVs that interact				
	with host cells				
	Ļ				
	Role of ECVs in pathogenesis				
	of leptospirosis				

#### CHAPTER III

#### **REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURES**

#### Leptospira spp.

Leptospira spp. are obligate aerobic gram-negative bacteria and morphologically characterized as slender hook-ended spirochete with approximately 0.1-0.3 µm in diameter and 6-20 µm in length (22). This genus belongs to the order Spirochetales and family Leptospiraceae and comprises both pathogenic and saprophytic species (15, 18). Based on lipopolysaccharide (LPS) antigens and its sugar composition and structure, Leptospira spp. have been serologically classified into more than 250 pathogenic serovars and more than 60 saprophytic serovars (18). The leptospires based on DNA similarity into 35 genetic classification categorized genospecies including 13 pathogenic species, 11 intermediates species, and 9 nonpathogenic species (23). However, the genetic classification does not correspond to the serological classification. Pathogenic Leptospira spp. are the causative agents of leptospirosis, whereas saprophytic *Leptospira* spp. including *L. biflexa* are free living bacteria in the environment (15). Leptospires can motile using periplasmic endoflagella that are located in the periplasmic space and terminated at each polar end (24). The cell wall of Gram-negative bacteria generally have double membrane

consisting of outer membrane (OM) and inner membrane (IM) or cytoplasmic membrane, and a peptidoglycan layer that is associated with the IM (25). The OM of pathogenic Leptospira spp. contains mostly lipopolysaccharide (LPS) on the outer surface (26), lipoproteins, and transmembrane proteins (26). Previously, the spiral shape morphology of leptospires was demonstrated to be contributed by peptidoglycan sacculi and cytoskeletal proteins (27). Genomic analysis reveals that leptospires contain a large and a small chromosome with 3.5-4.2 Mbp and 350 kbp in size, respectively, with GC content of approximately 35-45% (28, 29). The large chromosome called cl mostly encodes housekeeping genes, while the small chromosome called cll encodes genes involved in amino acid biogenesis pathways, such as methylene tetrahydrofolate reductase (metF) and aspartate semialdehyde dehydrogenase (asd) (30, 31). Leptospires are slow growing gram-negative bacteria under aerobic condition at optimal temperature of 28-30°C in simple enrichment media containing ammonium salt utilized as a nitrogen source and cobalamin (vitamin 12) required in a final step of methionine biogenesis. Due to a lack of hexokinase pathway for sugar utilization, long-chain fatty acid, typically polyoxyethylene sorbitane ester (tween), was utilized as a carbon source by  $\beta$ oxidative pathway (18, 30). In spite of inability to utilize sugars, leptospires are able to convert glycerol into sugar nucleotides using phosphoglucose isomerase in

gluconeogenesis pathway. Moreover, albumin was supplemented in a serum-free defined culture medium, such as Ellinghausen-McCullough-Johnson-Harris (EMJH), in order to detoxify long chain fatty acid by absorbing and gradual releasing into the culture media (32).

#### Leptospirosis

Leptospirosis, caused by pathogenic Leptospira spp., is recently considered as a re-emerging zoonosis with a worldwide distribution especially in the urban slum of metropolis and rural areas in tropical and subtropical regions (18, 33). Owing to nonspecific manifestations diagnosis of leptospirosis was underestimated and inaccurate, especially in developed countries that reported a low number of human leptospirosis, therefore leptospirosis is considered as a neglected disease (34-37). Leptospirosis outbreaks usually increases during rainfall and/or flooding. It is one of important infectious diseases that affect humans with high morbidity and mortality rate with approximately over one million cases of human leptospirosis and 60,000 deaths annually worldwide (16). Moreover, leptospirosis in animals causes economic burden with decreased productivity of livestock and domestic animals, such as pigs, cows, goats, sheep, and dogs, by reducing milk production, abortion, stillbirth, infertility, and death (18, 38). Many occupations and activities, such as farmers, veterinarians, miners, sewage workers, fishermen, cattlemen, and garbage collectors,

are at high risk of exposure to pathogenic leptospires in the environment including water and soil contaminated with urine of reservoir hosts, mostly rodents (39). Human leptospirosis may manifest as a biphasic disease, i.e. containing two phases; the acute or leptospiremic phase in the first week of infection followed by the secondary phase, leptospiruria or immunologic phase within 2 to 4 weeks after infection (40). In the acute phase, patients commonly present with non-specific symptoms, such as a headache, fever, myalgia especially calf pain, loss of appetite, nausea, vomiting, which are difficult to differentiate from other infections including influenza, dengue fever, malaria, and rickettsial infections, therefore leptospirosis is one of clinical syndromes called acute undifferentiated fever (AUF) (40). Clinical manifestations in the immunologic phase are related to target organ involvement, such as renal failure, hepatic failure, pulmonary hemorrhagic syndrome, myocarditis, meningitis, leading to severe leptospirosis, also known as Weil's disease, and death 40-42). Patients with pulmonary hemorrhagic syndrome resulted (17, in approximately 50% mortality (43).

Diagnosis of leptospirosis is quite difficult because of diverse and non-specific manifestations. Therefore, laboratory investigations are required to confirm the diagnosis including direct detection of leptospires in appropriate specimens, such as blood, urine, cerebral spinal fluid, and serological detection of specific antibodies against leptospiral antigens (41, 44). Technically, selection of specimens and methods for detection of the organism depends on clinical course of disease. During leptospirosis progression, leptospires are usually detected in blood up to 7 days, cerebral spinal fluid during 4-10 days, and urine after 10 days post-infection (45). The methods of leptospiral detection include isolation and culture of leptospires and polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification of leptospiral genomic DNA targeting specific targets, such as housekeeping or virulence genes, in appropriate specimens. Specific antibodies against leptospires developed after the second week of infection can be detected by a standard method called microscopic agglutination test (MAT) (18, 46, 47). MAT distinguishes serovar-specific agglutinating antibodies in sera of patients (36). Treatment of leptospirosis is based on severity of the disease (41). Patients with mild symptoms, such as a headache, fever, loss of appetite, nausea, vomiting, may resolve spontaneously or are treated with oral antibiotics, such as doxycycline, while severe cases need intensive care, close observation, appropriate supportive care of target organ involvement, and intravenous antibiotics treatment, such as penicillin and ceftriaxone (40, 41, 48).

#### Pathogenesis of leptospirosis

Leptospires enter the hosts via cut skin, and mucous membranes of eyes, nose, and throat. Motility of *Leptospira* is necessary for transverse through mucous layer into the blood vessel and subsequently circulate in the bloodstream, then disseminate to target organs including lung, liver, brain, eyes, and kidney (30). Pathogenic *Leptospira* spp. demonstrated chemotactic behavior to hemoglobin. Pathogenic leptospires express many outer membrane proteins (OMPs) as adhesion molecules on their surface for binding to components on host cells, such as extracellular matrix proteins (collagen, fibronectin, laminin, plasminogen), and host molecules for immune evasion (49-51).

The main mechanism of immune defense against leptospirosis is humoral immunity. To overcome host immune response, pathogenic *Leptospira* spp. express several proteins acting in binding to complement regulators in complement cascades, such as factor H and C4BP in order to evade complement-mediated killing (18, 49). Furthermore, the inhibition of complement cascade reduces not only release of anaphylatoxin (C3a, C4a), which migrate and activate the phagocytic cells, opsonins (C3b, C4b) that mediate phagocytosis but also killing (52). Polymorphonuclear cells (PMN) or neutrophils are also components of innate immune response and play an important role in bacterial infection. Previous studies revealed that neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) were able to eliminate pathogenic Leptospira by bactericidal activity and/or oxidative stress (53, 54). Myeloperoxidase (MPO) is synthesized and packaged in the neutrophil granules which catalyze hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) to incorporate with chloride anions into strong antimicrobial hypochlorous acid (HOCl) (55). Myeloperoxidase (MPO)-containing granules commonly fuse with the phagosome during phagocytosis of neutrophils and are released to extracellular space by which the granules fuse with the cell membrane and involve in degranulation of NETs (56, 57). Pathogenic *Leptospira* express catalase to overcome oxidative stress (58). Recently, LipL21, an OMP of pathogenic *Leptospira*, was shown to inhibit myeloperoxidase activity suggesting that LipL21 might play a critical role in innate immune evasion and survival of pathogenic leptospires in the host (59).

#### Vaccine in leptospirosis

Leptospirosis vaccines have been developing for centuries. After the discovery pathogenic *Leptospira* spp. in 1913, within a year later the first vaccine was prepared (60). Bacterin, heat-killed inactivated whole cell vaccine, is the first type of leptospirosis vaccine. Experimental immunization to susceptible host revealed that bacterins provide protection to leptospires (60, 61). Subsequently, live attenuated vaccines and LPS vaccines were developed and tested in animal models (18, 62). Although bacterins provide protection against leptospirosis, there are several limitations including reactogenicity, short-term protection requiring booster doses every 1-2 years, and serovar restriction (18, 63, 64). Recently, experimental immunization to susceptible hosts with LPS-biosynthesis mutant strains showed the absence of clinical signs of infection after challenge with not only homologous strain but also heterologous strains (64), suggesting that the antigens eliciting protective immune responses are non-LPS antigens, possibly conserved protein antigens. Recombinant proteins used as subunit vaccines might act as T-dependent antigens that induce antibody production and memory immune response resulting in longterm protection (64). The outer membrane proteins (OMPs), highly conserved among pathogenic leptospires, have been used as vaccine candidates (65). So far potential vaccine candidates have been identified by several approaches, such as highthroughput screening of surface-exposed proteins and beta-barrel transmembrane proteins (65, 66). Immunization with recombinant OMPs, such as OmpL37, LigA, LigBu and LipL32 induced partial protective immunity against leptospirosis in susceptible animal models (64, 67-69). However, no subunit vaccines have currently induced complete protection against leptospirosis.

#### Extracellular vesicles

Extracellular vesicles (ECVs), also called outer membrane vesicles (OMVs) and membrane vesicles (MVs), are spherical nano-sized proteolipid particles of 10-300 nm in diameter (7) The production and secretion of ECVs is found in gram-negative bacteria, such as *Escherichia coli*, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Vibrio cholerae*, Porphyromonas gingivalis, and Leptospira interrogans (8, 11, 20, 70-72). ECVs harbor active multi-molecules, such as proteins, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), nucleic acids (DNA and/or RNA), and metabolites produced during normal bacterial growth (4, 5, 73). Previous studies showed biological properties of ECVs in the cell to cell contact locally or at a distance and play a role in bacterial pathogenesis, such as intracellular communication, biofilm formation, promoting bacterial replication, inducing host cell injury, and evasion of immune response (6, 10, 70, 71, 74). ECVs derived from pathogenic E. coli carried multiple virulence factors, such as shiga toxin 2a (Stx2a) which induced cell death in colon epithelial cell (11). Bacteroides fragilis ECVs delivered mature toxins to target cells and caused cell injury (3). Legionella pneumophila ECVs altered macrophages to promote bacterial survival inside the cells (10). In addition, a previous study on the ulcer biopsy from patients infected with Helicobacter pylori revealed membrane-bound vesicles by transmission electron microscopy (TEM) (75). The membrane bound structures were shown to contain outer membrane protein VacA by immunoblotting.

Currently, the mechanism of ECV biogenesis is still unclear. Bacteria encountering environmental stress increased ECV production as the bacterial adaptive response by rapid release of outer membrane compartment to promote bacterial survival (76). Previous reports showed that several environmental stresses including temperature shift, osmolarity change, oxidative agents, and antibiotic exposure were able to trigger ECV production (8, 9). The mimic conditions of host milieu, such as temperature shift from 25°C to 37°C, the addition of 2 M sodium chloride (NaCl), and exposure to 250 µM H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, were shown to increase ECV production in pathogenic P. aeruginosa (8). Pseudomonas putida released ECVs in higher yield after exposure to NaCl, EDTA, as well as temperature shift (9). ECVs may be generated by pinching off bacterial outer membrane leaflet as natural ECVs and therefore consist of multiple immunogenic molecules including outer membrane proteins (OMPs), LPS, flagellin, and other naïve conformational antigens. These components can act as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) that interact with host pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs) to stimulate innate immune response, and subsequently promote adaptive immunity against pathogens (13, 14). Therefore, ECVs have been used as acellular vaccine formulations against some bacterial infections (12, 77) including leptospirosis (21).

#### Leptospiral extracellular vesicles

To characterize leptospiral OMPs, outer membrane vesicles (OMVs) were induced by treating *Leptospira kirchneri* with alkaline plasmolysis buffer pH 9.0, isolated by sucrose gradient ultracentrifugation, and detected by transmission electron microscopy (TEM) (20). Immunoblotting demonstrated that the isolated OMVs contained OMPs, such as OmpL1, LipL21, LipL32, LipL36, and LipL45. In addition, chemically induced OMVs of *Leptospira* were also prepared by incubating intact leptospires with citrate buffer pH 3.0 and isolated by sucrose gradient ultracentrifugation (19). Proteomic analysis of the isolated OMV fractions by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) showed additional OMPs including hypothetical proteins and annotated proteins, such as Loa22, OmpA, LipL41, glycosyl hydrolase, serine protease and flagellar hook-associated protein (19). *Leptospira* mutant strain with the inactivated gene encoding HtpX-like M48 metalloprotease, a bacterial enzyme responding to stress and homeostasis, showed bacterial membrane instability and increased OMV production (78). When the mutant strain exposed to 10-fold increase of iron concentration, OMVs were released to precipitate the extreme iron. This response may help promote bacterial survival.

# Applications of extracellular vesicles

Extracellular vesicles are now widely recognized as one of bacterial secretion systems in both gram-negative and gram positive bacteria (79, 80). Owing to biologically multi-active molecules in ECVs, bacteria utilize the ECVs in multifaceted functions including communication, competition, nutrient acquisition, and pathogenesis association (Table 1) (81). Recent studies reported the ECVs elicit immune response (82). Immunostimulatory ligands known as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), such as LPS, lipoprotein, nucleic acid and peptidoglycan are normally harbored with ECVs, are recognized by receptor on surface of epithelia cell and innate cell known as pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs). PAMPs are processed and presented to adaptive immune cells and then the humoral immune response is induced. Due to immunogenic properties, ECVs derived from several bacteria have been used as a vaccine platform. Multivalent conjugate vaccines have been developed for Neisseria meningitidis, a main cause of meningitis and septicemia (83, 84). However, these expensive vaccines limit their use in the high incidence areas (85). The OMVs of N. meningitidis were investigated as acellular vaccines that showed immunogenicity and induced protective immunity determined by serum bactericidal assay (85). Acellular pertussis vaccine against Bordetella pertussis, a causative agent of pertussis, provides partial protection against the current circulating strains (86, 87). Then, the OMVs derived from *B. pertussis* used as a vaccine candidate resulted in decreased bacterial burden in the target organ (lung) and accumulated tissueresident memory CD4+ T cells that play a critical role in sustained protective immunity against *B. pertussis* (88-90). Recently, the chemically induced OMVs of pathogenic Leptospira spp. were evaluated as acellular vaccine formulations in a hamster model and showed 100% survival protection with significantly decreased

bacterial burden in target organs including liver, lung, and kidney (21). Nevertheless,

the key protective antigens in the OMVs have not been identified.

# Table 1 Bacterial extracellular vesicles containing virulence factors and their associated functions (81)

S. No	Bacterial species	Virulence factors as OMV component	Associated function	Reference
1	Escherichia coli [Enterotoxigenic E. coli (ETEC), Shiga toxin producing E. coli (STEC), Enterohemorrhagic E. coli (EHEC)]	Heat labile enterotoxin (LT), Shiga toxin, Cytolysin A (ClyA)	Pore forming ability, enterotoxic and vacuolating activity, cytotoxicity	Kolling and Matthews, 1999; Horstman and Kuehn, 2000; Yokoyama et al., 2000; Wai et al., 2003; Kuehn and Kesty, 2005; Kwon et al., 2009; Mendez et al., 2012; Jun et al., 2013
2	Helicobacter pylori	Vacuolating toxin (VacA), Lewis antigen LPS, Helicobacter cysteine rich proteins (Hcp), Sialic acid binding adhesion (SabA)	Adherence, cytotoxic and vacuolating activity, cell proliferation activity	Fiocca et al., 1999; Keenan et al., 2000; Mullaney et al., 2009; Olofsson et al., 2010; Jun et al., 2013
3	Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Alkaline phosphatase, Phospholipase C Protease, Hemolysin, Pseudomonas quinolone signal (PQS), Cif, hydrolases	In vitro enzyme activities, cytokine stimulation, bactericidal quinolines	Kadurugamuwa and Beveridge, 1995, 1996; Li et al., 1998; Mashburn and Whiteley, 2005; Mashburn-Warren et al., 2008; Bomberger et al., 2009; Ellis et al., 2010; Choi et al., 2011; Toyofuku et al., 2012
4	Borrelia burgdorferi	Outer surface proteins (OspA, B, D)	Adherence to host cells	Dorward et al., 1991; Shoberg and Thomas, 1993, 1995
5	Shigella flexneri	Invasion plasmid antigens (IpaB, C,D)	Invasion of host tissue	Kadurugamuwa and Beveridge, 1998
6	Shigella dysenteriae	Shiga toxin (Stx)	Cytotoxicity, host cell apoptosis	Dutta et al., 2004
7	Salmonella typhi	Outer membrane protein (OmpC), ClyA	Pore forming activity	Bergman et al., 2005
8	Treponema denticola	Proteases, Dentilisin	Chymotryptic activity, disruption of tight junctions	Rosen et al., 1995; Chi et al., 2003
9	Neisseria meningitis	NarE, NIpB, PorA, B	Cytokine production, fibrinolytic activity, adherence to host cells	Ferrari et al., 2006; Vipond et al., 2006; Massari et al., 2010; Van De Waterbeemd et al., 2013
10	Bordetella pertussis	Pertussis toxin (Ptx), Adenylate cyclase hemolysin	Cytotoxicity	Hozbor et al., 1999
11	Burkholderia cepacia	Phospholipas-N, Hemagglutinin	Enzyme activities	Allan et al., 2003
12	Vibrio cholera	Rtx toxin, LPS	Depolymerising actin, stimulatory response	Bishop et al., 2010; Altindis et al., 2014
13	Xanthomonas campestris	Type-3 secretion proteins, cellulase, xylosidae	Enzyme activity, insecticidal activity	Sidhu et al., 2008
14	Legionella pneumophila	Acid phosphatase (Map), Protease (Msp), Chitinase (ChiA), Hsp60	Adherence to ECM, enzyme activity	Fernandez-Moreira et al., 2006; Galka et al., 2008
15	Moraxella catarrhalis	Ubiquitous surface protein (UspA1, A2)	Complement binding	Tan et al., 2007; Vidakovics et al., 2010
16	Acinetobacter baumannii	Outer membrane protein (AbOmpA), PAMPS (LPS, flagellin),Proteases, Phospholipases, SOD, Catalase	Binding to host tissues, Immunomodulatory effect, enzyme activity	Kwon et al., 2009; Mendez et al., 2012; Moon et al., 2012; Jun et al 2013
17	Campylobacter jejuni	Cytolethal distending toxin (CDT)	Adhesion and invasion, immunomodulatory effect	Elmi et al., 2012; Jang et al., 2014
18	Porphyromonas gingivalis	CTD family proteins such as gingipains (RgpA, RgpB, Kgp)	Adherence, host tissue Invasion, immune evasion	Veith et al., 2014
19	Yersinia pestis	Adhesin Ail, Protease Pla, F1 outer fimbrial antigen	Complement binding, enzyme activity	Eddy et al., 2014
20	Cronobacter sp. [C. sakazakii, C. turicensis, C. malonaticus]	Outer membrane protein (OmpA and OmpX)	Binding to host cell receptors	Kothary et al., 2017

### CHAPTER IV

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Research design

![](_page_31_Figure_3.jpeg)

#### Leptospiral cultivation

Low passage *Leptospira interrogans* serovar Pomona (kindly provided from Professor Ben Adler, Monash University, Australia and were maintained at the faculty of Medicine, Khon Kaen University, Thailand) were grown in Ellinghausen-McCullough-Johnson-Harris (EMJH) broth (Difco™ Leptospira Medium Base EMJH) contained 10% albumin fatty acid at 28-30°C until cells density of approximately 10<sup>8</sup> cells/mL was reached representing the exponential growth phase. The cells density of leptospires was determined by counting cells using Petroff-Hauser counting chamber (Hauser Scientific) under dark-field microscopy (91). The cell viability was determined by fluorescent staining using Live/Dead BactLight Bacterial Viability Kit (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Produce No. 17007).

#### Culture at stress conditions

Physiologic osmolarity. To mimic physiologic osmolarity, approximately 10<sup>8</sup> cells/ml of leptospires in EMJH were supplemented with 120 mM sodium chloride as previously described (92) and then incubated at 30°C overnight. The cell viability was determined by fluorescent staining using Live/Dead BactLight Bacterial Viability Kit (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Produce No. 17007). The intact cells were removed by centrifugation and filtration, respectively. The supernatant was further subjected to isolation and purification of leptospiral ECVs.

Temperature shift .Leptospires at the exponential phase (approximately 10<sup>8</sup> cells/ml) initially grown at 30 °C were then incubated at 37°C overnight (93). The cell viability was determined by fluorescent staining using Live/Dead BactLight Bacterial Viability Kit (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Produce No. 17007). The intact cells were removed, and the supernatant was further subjected to isolation and purification of leptospiral ECVs

#### Live/Dead fluorescent viability staining

Propidium iodine (PI) and SYTO9 in Live/Dead BactLight Bacterial Viability Kit were added to leptospires samples at the ratio of 1:1:100 of SYTO9, PI, and leptospires sample, respectively, followed by gentle mixing and standing on ice in the dark for 15 min according to manufacturer's instruction. For a control of dead cells, 90 ul of leptospires (10<sup>8</sup> cells/ml) were treated with 10 ul of 99.8% cold methanol followed by mixing with 1 ul of each dye and standing on ice in the dark for 15 min. The treated samples were observed under fluorescence microscopy at the excitation/emission wavelength of 490/635 nm for propidium iodine and 480/500 nm for SYTO9. All samples were performed in replicate. Isolation and purification of leptospiral ECVs

Optimization of centrifugation force. In order to remove intact cells and maintain the cell viability, various gravity forces and centrifugation periods were verified. The exponential-phase leptospires were centrifuged at 3,000×g, 9,000×g and 15,000×g for 15 min. (93, 94) Subsequently, the pellets were resuspended in EMJH media without bovine serum albumin (BSA) followed by determining the cell viability using Live/Dead BactLight Bacterial Viability Kit.

Isolation of leptospiral ECVs. After removing intact cell, the supernatant was collected and filtered through 0.45 µm and 0.22 µm pore size nitrocellulose filter membrane (Merck Millipore, Ireland), respectively. The filtered supernatant was subject to ultracentrifugation at 200,000×g at 4°C for 1 h using ultra-clear polycarbonate ultracentrifuge tube (Backman Coulter, USA), and Ti 45 type rotor (Beckman Coulter, USA) (95). The pellets were collected and resuspended in EMJH media without BSA for further purification.

**Purification of leptospiral ECVs**. To purify leptospiral ECVs, the sucrose density gradient centrifugation at the concentration of 5% stepwise increase of 20-60% sucrose (w/v) in Tris sodium chloride buffer (TNE buffer) was used to purify leptospiral ECV as previously described (21). The density sucrose gradient was prepared in the polypropylene centrifuge tube (Beckman Coulter, USA) by gentle

pipetting down 800  $\mu$ l of sucrose at each concentration with 5% concentration interval from 60% to 20% (bottom to top), respectively. The previously ultracentrifuged preparation of leptospiral ECVs was added at the top (the lightest fraction) of sucrose gradient followed by centrifugation at 77,000×g at 4 °C for 16-18 h. Subsequently, 800  $\mu$ L of each sucrose fraction was gently removed, and protein concentration was measured by Micro BCA<sup>TM</sup> Protein Assay Kit (Thermo Scientific<sup>TM</sup> BCA Protein Assay Kit Product No. 23235) according to the manufacturer's instruction.

![](_page_35_Picture_1.jpeg)


Figure 1. Flow chart showing the steps of isolation and purification of leptospiral extracellular vesicles

### Measurement of protein concentration

Micro BCA working reagent (WR) was prepared as the manufacturer's instruction (Thermo Scientific™ BCA Protein Assay Kit Product No. 23235). Micro BCA WR was prepared by mixing 25 parts of Micro BCA reagent A (MA) and 24 parts of Micro BCA reagent B (MB) and 1 part of Micro BCA reagent C (MC). The standard solution (2mg/ml bovine serum albumin, BSA stock) was diluted with 2 M urea in 100 mM triethylammonium bicarbonate (TEAB) buffer (Sigma, Cat No. T7408) to a concentration range of 0-200 µg/ml. The protein samples were diluted with 100 mM TEAB buffer to a final concentration of 2 M urea.(diluted lysis buffer with compatible for Micro BCA reaction) 150 µl of each standard and sample were pipetted into 96 flatted-bottom microwell plates (Thermo Fisher scientific, Denmark), and then 150 µl of WR was added and gently mixed. The microwell plate was covered with Sealing Trap (Thermo Scientific<sup>™</sup> Sealing Tape for 96-Well Plates Product No. 15041). To homogeneously mix, the microwell plate was thoroughly shaken on a plate shaker for 30 sec and incubated at 37°C for 2 h. After incubation, the microwell plate was cool downed at room temperature. The elucidation of protein concentration was carried out with measurement of colorimetric absorbance at 562 nm on a plate reader (Thermo Scientific<sup>™</sup> Varioskan<sup>™</sup> Flash Multimode Reader Product Code: MIB#5250030). All samples were performed in duplicate. The absorbance of replicate

samples were averaged and then subtracted with that of the blank standard (buffer without protein). The standard curve was plotted with the subtracted absorbance against its concentration. Protein concentrations were determined by comparing to the standard curve.

### The size distribution of the ECVs

To assess size distribution of leptospiral ECVs in sucrose gradient fractions, the dynamic light scattering was employed using Nano Sight NS300 (Malvern Instruments, United Kingdom) and the results were analyzed with NanoSight Software NTA. The sucrose fraction samples were 50 times diluted with distilled water. Each diluted sample was then injected into Low Volume Flow Cell chamber (LVFC) using disposable syringe at a speed of 0.05 ml per second. Each sample was analyzed in triplicate (72).

จุหาลงกรณํมหาวิทยาลัย

### Transmission electron microscopy

The morphological characterization of leptospiral ECVs was performed using negative staining by UranyLess EM Stain as the manufacturer's instruction. The sample was gently dropped on Formvar- carbon coated grids and absorbed for 1 min at room temperature, and excess of sample was removed by careful blotting off with a filter paper. Next, the grid was washed with distilled water once and then transferred to a 10  $\mu$ l of UranyLess (Delta Microscopies, France) for 1 min at room

temperature. The grid was then removed excess negative staining solution with blotting using a filter paper. The grid was dried at least 5 min in a desiccator. The grid was viewed in JEM 1400 transmission electron microscopy (Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University)

## Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and Western blotting

The sample were added with a final concentration of 1x SDS sample buffer followed by heating at 100°C for 15 min. Each sample was loaded at 10 µg into the well of 15% sodium dodecyl polyacrylamide gel assembled in an electrophoresis running system under 1x running buffer. The running system was carried out under an electric field at 120 accelerating voltage for 90 min. The proteins were detected by staining the gel with Coomassie brilliant blue R-250 (Bio-Rad, USA) for 30 min followed by destaining with a destaining solution until the background was completely cleared.

The separated proteins in the gel were transferred onto a 0.45 pore size nitrocellulose membrane (Bio-Rad, USA) with a semi-dry transfer system (SemiDry Transblot,Bio-Rad) at 15 accelerating voltage for 45 min using a blotting buffer. The transferred membrane was blocked with phosphate buffer saline containing 0.05% Tween 20 (PBST) and 1% BSA for at least 60 min followed by washing twice with PBST without BSA. After blocking, the membrane was incubated with a primary antibody: anti-LipL32 mouse monoclonal antibody (1:10,000) in 1% BSA in PBST for 60 min at room temperature and washed with PBST for 15 min. Then the membrane was incubated with a secondary antibody: goat anti-mouse IgG conjugated with HRP (Horseradish peroxidase) (1:20,000) in PBST with 1% BSA for 60 min at room temperature followed by washing with PBST without BSA for 15 min. Subsequently, the immunoblotted membrane was stained with a chemiluminescent HRP substrate (Western blotting detection reagent, Amersham<sup>™</sup> ECL<sup>™</sup> Prime, RPN22323, GE Healthcare) and detected by chemiluminescence detection system (ChemDoc, BioRad).

### In-solution digestion

The in-solution digestion was performed as previous described (96) with slight modification. The samples were buffer exchanged with 8 M urea using 10 kDa Amicon<sup>®</sup> Ultra 0.5 ml centrifugal filters (Merck Millipore, Ireland). The columns were equilibrated with 8 M urea in 100 mM TEAB buffer and centrifuged at 14,000×g at 4°C for 30 min. The samples were subsequently added into the column and centrifuged at 14,000×g at 4°C for 30 min. the samples were washed twice with 8 M urea in 100 mM TEAB buffer. Then the samples were adjusted the volume to 100  $\mu$ l. The samples were treated with a reducing agent, 10 mM final concentration of

dithiothreitol (DTT), for 30 min at 37°C with 300 rpm shaking followed by alkylation with 40 mM final concentration of iodoacetamide (IAA) in the dark at room temperature for 30 min. The reaction was quenched by incubation with 10 mM final concentration of DTT at room temperature for at least 15 min. After reduction and alkylation, the samples were enzymatically digested into peptides with porcine trypsin (Thermo Fisher scientific, Cat No. 90058) at a ratio of 1:50 (w/w) at 37°C overnight (no longer than 16 h). To stop the digestion reaction, the samples were transferred on ice and then completely dried with a speed vacuum concentrator.

### Measurement of peptide concentration

The peptide concentration was assessed by Quantitative Fluorometric Peptide Assay (Thermo Scientific, Product no. 23290) as manufacturer's instruction. The mixture of peptides generated from trypsin digestion was used as a standard at a working dilution ranging 0-1000  $\mu$ g/ml in 100mM TEAB buffer. 10  $\mu$ l of each standard and sample was added into the wells of the fluorescent compatible microplate (Thermo Scientific<sup>TM</sup> 96-well Black Plates, Product no. 88378). Subsequently, 70  $\mu$ l of fluorometric peptide assay buffer was added into the wells containing standard and samples followed by adding 20  $\mu$ l of fluorometric peptide assay reagent. The plate was covered by sealing trap plate (Thermo Scientific<sup>TM</sup> Sealing Tape for 96-Well Plates Product No. 15036) and incubated at room temperature for 5 min. The fluorometric measurement of peptides was carried out at the excitation/emission wavelength at 390/475 nm on a plate reader (Fisher Scientific<sup>™</sup> BioTek Cytation 5 imaging reader, USA). The raw data were analyzed using Gen5 version 3.04. The standard curve was plotted and used to determine the peptide concentration of each sample.

### Dimethyl labeling for mass spectrometry

The enzymatically digested samples were completely reconstituted with 100  $\mu$ l of 100 mM TEAB buffer. 15  $\mu$ l of 4% (v/v) formaldehyde isotope was added to individual sample for the light (CH<sub>2</sub>O), intermediate (CD<sub>2</sub>O) and heavy (<sup>13</sup>CD<sub>2</sub>O) labeling followed by mixing briefly and spinning down. Then, the samples were added with 30  $\mu$ l of 0.6 M sodium cyanoborohydride (NaBH<sub>3</sub>CN) for light and intermediate labeling and added with 30  $\mu$ l of 0.6 M NaD<sub>3</sub>CN for heavy labeling followed by incubation at room temperature and shaking for 1 h. To quench the labeling reaction, 30  $\mu$ l of 1% (v/v) ammonium solution was added into individual sample on ice followed by adding 15  $\mu$ l of formic acid to further quenching the reaction. Subsequently, the labeled samples were pooled and completely dried with a speed vacuum concentrator. Each sample was perform in six biological replicate.

### Acetone precipitation

The leptospires were treated with cell lysis buffer containing 2% SDS in 100mM TEAB followed by sonication with aptitude output 35% for 10-sec pulse and

5-sec rest for 5 min. 300 µg of protein was taken into a new tube and was adjusted to a final volume of 500 µl with 100 mM TEAB. Next, the protein was treated with a reducing reagent, 100mM final concentration of DTT, followed by incubation at 37°C for 30 min with 300 rpm shaking, and alkylation with 40 mM final concentration of iodoacetamide (IAA) in the dark at room temperature for 30 min. The reaction was quenched with 10 mM final concentration of DTT at room temperature for 15 min. Six volume of cold acetone was added to the protein followed by overnight incubation at -20°C. After incubation, the protein was centrifuged at 12,000 ×g at 4 °C for 10 min. The pellet was completely reconstituted with 0.6 M final concentration of urea followed by sonication with aptitude output 35% for 10-sec pulse and 5-sec rest for 10 min. Subsequently, the protein was enzymatically digested with porcine trypsin (1:50 ratio) and incubated at 37°C for 16 h. The peptide concentration was measured with quantitative fluorometric peptide assay. 100 µg of the peptide was taken to a new tube and completely dried with a speed vacuum concentrator.

### Peptide fractionation for mass spectrometry

The peptide fractionation was carried out by using the Pierce High pH Reversed-Phase Peptide Fractionation Kit (Thermo Scientific<sup>™</sup>, Product No. 84868) as manufacturer's instruction. The dried pellet of peptides was reconstituted with 0.1% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) in distilled water to a final volume of 300 µl. The elution solution containing acetonitrile and 0.1% triethylamine was prepared in 10 dilutions from 5% to 50% in 0.1% triethylamine. To perform peptide fractionation, the protective white tip at the bottom of fractionation column was removed and the column was placed to a 2 ml tube followed by centrifugation at 5,000×g for 2 min and then discarded the solution from the tube. Next, the column was equilibrated with 300 µl of 100% acetonitrile followed by centrifugation twice at 5,000×g for 2 min. The column was washed twice with 0.1% TFA solution. Then, 300 µl of peptide sample was added followed by centrifugation at 3,000×g for 2 min. The solution was collected as a flow-through fraction. Next, the column was placed into a new 2 ml tube and 300 µl of type I water was added onto the column followed by centrifugation at 3,000×g for 2 min. The solution was collected as a wash fraction. Next, the column was placed into a new 2 ml tube and loaded with 300 µl of the elution solution (5% acetonitrile in 0.1% TFA) followed by centrifugation at 3,000×g for 2 min. Then, the elution solution step was repeated with increasing percentage of acetonitrile in 0.1% TFA and the solution in the collection tube was retained as a peptide fraction. Subsequently, the peptide fractions were completely dried with a speed vacuum concentrator.

### Data processing for analysis of relative protein abundance

Peptide mixtures were analyzed by LC/ MS/MS using an EASY-nLC1000 system coupled to a Q-Exactive Orbitrap Plus mass spectrometer equipped with a nanoelectrospray ion source (Thermo Scientific, San Jose, CA). The 5 µl (300 ng) of the peptide mixture was injected into EASY-Spray PepMap RSLC C18 Column (Thermo Fisher Scientific, 2um,100 Å, 50 um x 25 cm) C18 nanoAcquity UPLC trap column (Waters, 0.18  $\times$  20 mm, 5  $\mu$ m, 100 Å) with a flow rate of 300 nl/min and separated on a BEH300C18 nanoAcquity UPLC column (Waters, 0.075 × 250 mm, 1.7 µm, 300 Å) using a linear gradient of 5-40% of solvent B in 80 min. The peptides were eluted with 5-20% acetonitrile containing 0.1% FA for 43 min followed by 40-98% acetonitrile containing 0.1% FA for 10 min at a flow rate of 300 nl/min. The full scan measured in the Orbitrap mass analyzer at a mass resolution of 70,000 were followed by 10 data dependent MS2 scans at a resolution of 17500. The normalized collision energy of higher-energy collision dissociation (HCD) fragmentation was set at 27. An MS scan range of 400-1600 m/z were selected and monoisotopic precursor ion with unassigned charge states, a charge state of +1 or a charge state of greater than +8 were excluded. Dynamic exclusion was set for 30s was used. Peak list generating software used was Thermo Xcalibur 3.0.63.3. Mass spectra data from LC-MS/MS were matched with peptide sequences by Andromeda software. The MS raw

data (MGF file) were advance searched by the Global Proteome Machine (GPM) database of prokaryotes bacteria Leptospira interrogans serovar Copenhageni Fiocruz L1130 containing the forward and reversed peptide sequences. The parameter was set as follow: For measurement errors, fragment mass error was 10 ppm, parent mass error was ±10 ppm, fragment type was monoisotopic. The search parameter included trypsin as the proteolytic enzyme with 1 missed cleavage with Cleavage C-terminal change +17.002735 Da and Cleavage N-terminal change +1.007825 Da. The identifier number (GI number) were uploaded tp retrieve the FASTA file in UniprotKB (http://www.uniprot.org/uploadlists/). FASTA files were exported to bioinformatic localization tools including PSORTb v.3.0.2 (https://www.psort.org/psortb), CELLO (http://cello.life.nctu.edu.tw/), Gneg-mPLoc (http://www.csbio.sjtu.edu.cn/bioinf/Gneg-multi/), SOSUI (http://harrier.nagahama-ibio.ac.jp/sosui/sosuigramn/sosuigramn\_submit.html) SignalP and (http://www.cbs.dtu.dk/services/SignalP-4.1/) to predict subcellular localization of gram-negative bacteria. Moreover, the identified proteins were biologically categorized their function using KEGG pathway (https://www.uniprot.org/).

### Statistical analysis of relative protein abundance

To relatively quantify protein abundance, the identified proteins (found ≥3 out of 6 replicates) of leptospiral ECVs under three conditions were log10

transformation. The log transformed values of identified proteins that belongs to the same protein were averaged. The resulting protein expression data were analyzed across the three conditions with paring including temperature shift vs *in vitro* growth at  $30^{\circ}$ C, physiologic osmolarity vs *in vitro* growth at  $30^{\circ}$ C, and physiologic osmolarity vs *in vitro* growth at  $30^{\circ}$ C, and physiologic osmolarity vs temperature shift using *t*-tests that were employed to test the differential expression of proteins in leptospiral ECVs under three conditions. This analysis corresponded to a False Discovery Rate (FDR) of < 1%. The expression of differentially expressed proteins of leptospiral ECVs under three conditions were visualized as a volcano plot using Instant Clue.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chill ALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

### CHAPTER V

### RESULTS

### Evaluation of intact leptospires after exposure to stress conditions

Pathogenic L. interrogans serovar Pomona were initially grown in EMJH medium with 10% BSA at 30°C (in vitro grown) and then were exposed to in vivosimulated stress conditions including temperature shift to 37°C or physiologic osmolarity (EMJH medium supplemented with 120 mM NaCl). To confirm that ECVs were produced naturally from intact cells, leptospires were evaluated by Live/Dead BactLight Bacterial Viability Kit generally used to determine cell viability based on membrane integrity. Cells stained with SYTO9 in green and propidium iodide (PI) in red represented viable (intact) and dead (non-intact) cells, respectively. The results indicated that most *in vitro* cultivated leptospires 96.68% were intact (Fig. 2A). Most leptospires under temperature shift 90.57% and physiologic osmolarity 95.28% remained intact (Fig. 2B and 2C, respectively) as well. Cells treated with cooled methanol used as a control of dead (non-intact) cells were stained with PI (red) as expected (Fig. 2D). The results indicated that most leptospires remained intact under the stress conditions and then were used for isolation of natural ECVs.



# Figure 2. Evaluation of intact leptospires after exposure to stress conditions.

fluorescence staining, the green (SYTO9) and red (PI) colors represent intact and dead cells, respectively. Leptospires treated with cool methanol Cell integrity of leptospires under in vitro cultivation (A), temperature shift (B), physiologic osmolarity (C) were determined by Live/Dead were used as a control of dead or non-intact cells (100% cell death). The experiments were performed in triplicate.

### Optimization of centrifugation to minimize cell lysis

Centrifugation was used for initial separation of naturally produced ECVs released in the culture supernatant from *Leptospira* cells. To minimize cell lysis, leptospires were harvested at various centrifugal forces including 3,000×g, 9,000×g and 15,000×g for 15 min as previously described (94). The cell integrity of leptospires in the pellets was determined using Live/Dead BactLight Bacterial Viability Kit. The results indicated that intact cells were decreased as a centrifugation force-dependent manner (Fig. 3D). At 3,000×g, approximately 94% of leptospires remained intact (green) (Fig. 3A). On the other hand, increased centrifugal force at 9,000×g (Fig. 3B) and 15,000×g (Fig. 3C) resulted in decreasing of cell viability to approximately 85% and 63%, respectively. Therefore, centrifugation at 3,000×g was optimal to minimize cell lysis and then used for removing intact cells to obtain the natural ECVs-containing supernatant for the next step of ECV isolation.





Leptospires in culture media were centrifuged for 15 min at various centrifugal forces; 3,000xg (A), 9,000xg (B), and 15,000xg (C), and stained with Live (SYTO9)/Dead (PI) fluorescence dyes. Cell integrity was assessed by counting intact (green) and dead (red) cells under the fluorescence microscope, and then calculated as the percentage of cell viability (D). performed in triplicate

### Isolation and purification of leptospiral extracellular vesicles

After removal of intact cells, the leptospiral ECVs were isolated and purified from the supernatant by filtration through 0.45 µm and 0.22 µm nitrocellulose membranes, ultracentrifugation, and sucrose density gradient centrifugation as described in the flow chart (Fig. 1) in the materials and method. Yellow rings appeared at approximately 35% to 50% sucrose gradient fractions in the samples derived from all three conditions of leptospiral cultivation (Fig. 4, A-C). **%Sucrose Density** 



**Figure 4. Isolation of leptospiral extracellular vesicles.** After filtration and ultracentrifugation, ECVs derived from leptospires cultivation under in vitro growth at 30°C (A), temperature shift to 37°C (B), and physiologic osmolarity (C), were isolated by sucrose density gradient (20-60%) by centrifugation at 77,000×g overnight.

### Characterization of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles

After centrifugation, sucrose gradient fractions were collected by gentle pipetting 800 µl each from top to bottom. Proteins in all fractions separated by SDS-PAGE showed a consistent pattern of leptospiral proteins obtained from all three conditions (Fig. 4A, 4C, 4E). The highest intensity band with approximate size of 130 kDa was observed in the loaded samples before sucrose density gradient centrifugation (lane S), the 20% sucrose fraction, and was gradually decreased in the following fractions of higher sucrose densities (25-60% sucrose). Western blotting against LipL32 (known leptospiral outer membrane lipoprotein) (Fig. 4B, 4D, 4F) showed that LipL32 was present in all fractions with the highest intensity in the 35-45% sucrose fractions. Therefore, these fractions were expected to contain a high number of ECVs and were further characterized by size distribution and transmission electron microscopy.





(C) Physiologic osmolarity

### Figure 5. Characterization of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles.

After sucrose density gradient (20-60%) centrifugation, each fraction (800 µl) was gently collected by pipetting from top to bottom. The fractions obtained from leptospires cultivated *in vitro* (A), temperature shift (C), and physiologic osmolarity (E) were then subjected to 15% sodium dodecyl polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and stained with Coomassie Brilliant Blue. The proteins were electrically transferred onto the nitrocellulose membrane and probed with primary monoclonal antibodies against LipL32 followed by HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies. The signal detection was carried out by ECL chemiluminescent system. Lane M, protein marker; lane S, the loaded sample before sucrose density gradient centrifugation; the

following lanes were loaded with proteins obtained from each fraction and labeled according to the percentage of sucrose density.

### Size distribution of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles

To assess size distribution of leptospiral ECVs in 35, 40, and 45% sucrose fractions, the dynamic light scattering and nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA) was employed. The representative graph showed that the mode sizes of leptospiral ECVs from cultivation at three conditions, *in vitro* growth at 30°C, temperature shift, and physiologic osmolarity, were 86±16, 77±6, and 83±15 nm in diameter, respectively. Moreover, the average concentrations of particles were  $3.06\pm1.8\times10^9$ ,  $3.74\pm1.6\times10^9$ , and  $2.69\pm0.8\times10^9$  particles/ml, respectively (Fig. 6).

# จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



Figure 6. Size distribution of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles measured with dynamic light scattering and nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA)

The morphological characterization using transmission electron microscopy (TEM) with negative staining revealed that the leptospiral ECVs had spherical shape with averaged size 87.4±29 nm in diameter which corresponded to the size distribution using NTA (Fig. 7A-7E). The intact *Leptospira* with hook ends were shown for comparison (Fig. 7F)



Figure 7. Morphology of purified leptospiral extracellular vesicles. The electron micrograph showed typical spherical shape of leptospiral ECVs (A-E) and intact cells of L. interrogans serovar Pomona (F). The black bars represent 100 nm (A-E) and 2  $\mu$ m (F) in length.

### Identification of proteins in leptospiral ECVs

To identify the proteins in purified leptospiral ECVs, the purified leptospiral ECVs in 35-45% sucrose fractions were enzymatically digested and then determined by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) analysis. The raw data were analyzed by MaxQuant and compared to available protein database of L. interrogans serovar Copenhageni Fiocruz L1-130 for the identification of leptospiral proteins. The result showed that 690 proteins were harbored in leptospiral ECVs. In addition, a total of 690 proteins were predicted for their subcellular localization using five bioinformatics tools including POSRTb version 3.0.2, CELLO, Gneg-mPloc, SOSUI-Gneg, SignalP. The majority of these proteins were predicted to localize in the cytoplasm (57.9%) followed by the outer membrane (14.8%), inner membrane (14.5%), unknown (5.1%), periplasm (4.0%), and extracellular proteins (3.6%) (Fig.8). The high abundance proteins identified in the purified leptospiral ECVs were DNAdirected RNA polymerase subunit beta, 60 kDa chaperonin, transcription elongation factor GreA, hemolysin, ribosomal protein S1, glutamate synthase (NADPH) alpha chain, translation initiation factor IF-2, uncharacterized protein, and LipL71. Furthermore, in comparison to total proteins identified in *L. interrogans* serovar Pomona whole cells, purified leptospiral ECVs enriched outer membrane proteins

(14.8% vs 5.8%), inner membrane proteins (14.5% vs 4.5%), periplasmic proteins

(4.0% vs 2.8%), extracellular proteins (3.6% vs 2.6%), but depleted cytoplasmic

proteins (57.9% vs 80.2) and proteins with unknown subcellular localization (5.1% vs 6.7%) (Fig. 9).

To assess biological functions in various bacterial processes, a total of 690 identified proteins were categorized by genome annotation according to KEGG pathway using the UniProt (http://www.uniprot.org/). According to respective percentages of representative functional groups (Fig. 10), the proteins identified in leptospiral ECVs were mostly assigned in undefined category (49.6%) followed by translation (10.6%), carbohydrate metabolism (9.1%), amino acid metabolism (4.6%), metabolism (3.0%), nucleic acid metabolism (2.9%), metabolism of cofactors and vitamins (2.8%), replication and repair (2.6%), cellular processes (2.5%), lipid metabolism (2.3%), transcription (2.3%), energy metabolism (2.0%), folding, sorting and degradation (2.0%), genetics information processes (1.2%), glycan biosynthesis and metabolism (0.7%), metabolism of terpenoids and polyketides (0.6%) metabolism of other amino acid (0.4%), membrane transport (0.4%), and cell motility (0.3%), respectively.



Figure 8. Diagram showing the percentage of predicted subcellular localization of proteins in purified leptospiral ECVs.







Figure 10. Diagram depicting the percentage of biological functions of proteins in purified leptospiral ECVs based on KEGG pathway annotation.

# Relative quantification of proteins in purified leptospiral ECVs under three conditions

To relatively quantify proteins in purified leptospiral ECVs under three conditions, triplex stable isotope dimethyl labeling approach was employed. Purified leptospiral ECVs in 35-45% sucrose fractions from each condition were enzymatically digested and then dimethyl labeled with three different isotopes before identification using LC-MS/MS. The raw data were analyzed by MaxQuant. The average normalized proteins ratio from the three conditions with False Discovery Rate (FDR) < 1% and adjusted *P*-value of less than 0.01 as determined by moderated t test were shown in Fig.11-13. The relative quantification of proteins in leptospiral ECVs produced in response to temperature shift compared with those from in vitro grown at 30°C showed that a total of 83 proteins were differentially expressed. Of these, 55 proteins were up regulated, and 28 proteins were down regulated in temperature shift condition (Fig. 11). These 22 up-regulated proteins were functionally categorized into undefined category followed by metabolism and genetics information processes, respectively (Table 2). The highly up regulated protein (3.39-fold) was diaminopimelate decarboxylase (lysA).

The relative quantification of proteins in leptospiral ECVs produced in response to physiologic osmolarity compared with those from *in vitro* grown at 30°C revealed that 17 and 89 out of 106 proteins were significantly up- and down-

regulated, respectively (Fig. 12). The uncharacterized protein (LIC\_13022) was shown highly up regulated (1.78-fold) followed by transketolase alpha subunit protein (tktA) (1.52-fold). The 17 up-regulated proteins were categorized in carbohydrate metabolism, amino acid metabolism, lipid metabolism, cell motility and unidentified category (Table 3).

In addition, the relative quantification of proteins from leptospiral ECVs under the stress conditions (temperature shift and physiologic osmolarity) were compared. The relative normalized ratio showed that a total of 89 proteins were 3 up regulated and 86 down regulated in physiologic osmolarity (Fig. 13). Of these, The uncharacterized protein (LIC\_13022) was shown highly up regulated (1.78-fold) followed by transketolase alpha subunit protein (tktA) (1.52-fold) in the physiologic osmolarity condition, whereas the sulfate ABC transporter periplasmic sulphatebinding protein (LIC\_12529) was the most up-regulated (2.9-fold) in the temperature shift condition (Table 4)



Figure 11. Relative quantification of protein containing purified leptospiral ECVs response to temperature shift normalized with in vitro grown.

Table 2 List of top 10 known proteins differentially expressed in leptospiral ECVs response to temperature shift normalized with in vitro grown

Ductoin	Cono		Relati∨e	
Protein	Gene	Descriptions	fold	functions
IDS	names		change	
Q72P58	lysA	tr Q72P58  Diaminopimelate	3.9	Carbohydrate
		decarboxylase		metabolism
Q72TV3	tktA	tr Q72TV3  Transketolase	3.0	Carbohydrate
		alpha subunit protein		metabolism
Q72V19	thrC	tr Q72V19  Threonine	2.69	Amino acid
		synthase		metabolism
Q75FD0	pykF	tr Q75FD0  Pyruvate kinase	2.56	Carbohydrate
				metabolism
Q72TL2	LIC_11006	tr Q72TL2  Transcriptional	2.3	Transcription
		regulator (FUR family)		Transcription
Q72R58	LIC_11890	tr Q72R58  Flagellin	-2.0	Cell motility
Q72V39	ligB	tr Q72V39  Ig-like repeat	-2.0	Undefined
		domain protein		category
Q72NX	pnp	sp Q72NX7	-2.0	Folding, sorting
		Polyribonucleotide		and
		nucleotidyltransferase		degradation
Q72R96	LIC_11852	tr Q72R96  O-	-2.0	Amino acid
		acetylhomoserine (Thiol)		metabolism
		lyase		metabotism
Q72NB1	LIC_12925	tr Q72NB1  Citrate synthase	-2.4	Carbohydrate
				metabolism
Q72UA9	rplL	sp Q72UA9  50S ribosomal	-3.6	Translation
		protein L7/L12		



Figure 12. Relative quantification of protein containing purified leptospiral ECVs response to physiologic osmolarity normalized with in vitro grown

Relative Protein fold functions Gene names Descriptions IDs change tr|Q72TV3|Transketolase Carbohydrate Q72TV3 tktA 1.5 alpha subunit protein metabolism tr|Q72M79| UDP-nacetylmuramate:l-alanyl-Q72M79 mpl 1.4 Metabolism gamma-d-glutamyl-mesodiaminopimelate ligase tr|Q72P58| Diaminopimelate Amino acid Q72P58 lysA 1.1 decarboxylase metabolism tr|Q72W92| dTDP-glucose 4-Amino acid LIC 10045 O72W92 1.1 6-dehydratase metabolism tr|Q72SG0|Glycine rich RNA-Q72SG0 LIC 11423 -2.4 Unidentified binding protein tr|Q72R58| Flagellin LIC 11890 -2.5 Q72R58 Cell motility tr|Q72V39| Ig-like repeat Q72V39 ligB -2.6 Unidentified domain protein tr|Q72P45| Hemolysin Lipid Q72P45 LIC 12631 -2.6 metabolism tr|G1UB65| Ig-like repeat G1UB65 ligA -2.9 Unidentified domain protein tr|Q72V62| Nitrogen glnB -3.9 Unidentified Q72V62 regulatory protein pll

Table 3. List of top 10 known proteins differentially expressed in leptospiral ECVs response to physiologic osmolarity normalized by in vitro grown.



Figure 13. Relative quantification of protein containing purified leptospiral ECVs response to physiologic osmolarity normalized with temperature shift

Table 4. List of top 10 known proteins differentially expressed in leptospiral ECVs response to physiologic osmolarity normalized by temperature shift.

Drotoin	Cono		Relati∨e	
Protein	Gene	Descriptions	fold	functions
IDS	names		change	
Q72V62	glnB	tr Q72V62  Nitrogen regulatory protein pll	-2.16	Unidentified
Q72TU1	LIC_1092	tr Q72TU1  Metallo-beta- lactamase	-2.1	Unidentified
Q72PD0	trpD	sp Q72PD0  Anthranilate phosphoribosyltransferase	-2.2	Amino acid metabolism
Q72LZ6	pho	tr Q72LZ6  Phosphodiesterase	-2.2	Metabolism of cofactors and vitamins
Q72W03	LIC_10138	tr Q72W03  HD-GYP hydrolase domain protein	-2.2	Unidentified
Q72PK6	thr	sp Q72PK6  ThreoninetRNA ligase	-2.4	Translation
Q72RQ7	LIC_11687	tr Q72RQ7  Endonuclease	-2.5	Metabolism
Q72TL2	LIC_11006	tr Q72TL2  Transcriptional regulator (FUR family)	-2.6	Transcription
Q72Q79	LIC_1223	tr Q72Q79  Fructose- bisphosphate aldolase	-2.7	Carbohydrate metabolism
Q72PE2	LIC_12529	tr Q72PE2  Sulfate ABC transporter periplasmic sulphate-binding protein	-2.9	Energy metabolism

### CHAPTER VI

### DISCUSSION

Bacterial extracellular vesicles (ECVs) are normally released from the membrane compartment of bacteria extracellular environment to and simultaneously contain multiple active molecules (2). Recently, the ECVs are known as one of the bacterial secretion systems (1). Owing to harboring multiple active molecules, ECVs carry virulence factors and play a critical role in pathogenesis of bacterial infections, such as cytotoxicity, adherence to host cells, complement binding, promoting bacterial replication in host cell, vacuolating activity, and nutrient acquisition (10, 11, 70, 97, 98). Moreover, the cargo of ECVs were shown to be LPS, lipoprotein, peptidoglycan, and nucleic acids (DNA and/or RNA) (3-5). These molecules are well recognized as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) that can specifically be engaged with pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs) expressed on the surface of host epithelial cells and immune cells, which consequently induce the innate and adaptive immune responses (79). Bacterial ECVs have been exploited as a vaccine platform to combat the pathogens (12, 77, 85). Hence, characterization of the cargo components in ECVs is useful for insight into the
pathogenic mechanism and development of diagnostic tests and vaccines for leptospirosis.

Previously, leptospiral outer membrane proteins (OMPs) were studied using chemically induced leptospiral ECVs from *Leptospira kirchneri* as a model (20). Moreover, the chemically induced leptospiral ECVs were used as acellular vaccines in a hamster model (21). However, naturally produced leptospiral ECVs have not been characterized.

To study ECVs, the isolation and purification of ECVs are crucial steps. However, the standard methods for isolation and purification of ECVs are still lacking (99). Currently, the potential strategy to isolate and purify ECVs with high purity is a combination of several methods including filtration, ultracentrifugation, density gradient centrifugation, and size exclusion chromatography (100, 101). In this study, we first used low speed centrifugation followed by vacuum filtration to remove intact cells. ECVs were then isolated from the filtered supernatant by ultracentrifugation, which was a limited step because contaminated components including flagella, secreted proteins, and protein aggregates were co-purified with the ECVs (7, 73). Therefore, additional step of purification is required. The density gradient centrifugation was most often employed to purify ECVs in previous studies (73, 102-104). This purification method relied on sedimentation of macromolecules based on buoyant density of macromolecule (7, 100). Previously, leptospiral ECVs produced by treating *L. kirchneri* with alkaline plasmolysis buffer pH 9.0 and isolated by sucrose gradient ultracentrifugation were mostly sedimented onto 1.19 g/ml of sucrose (approximately 35% sucrose) (20). In this study, sucrose density gradient resulted in sedimentation and enrichment of leptospiral ECVs at 35%-50% sucrose (1.15-1.48 g/ml of sucrose) (Fig. 4) indicated by high intensity of LipL32 on the Western blot (Fig. 5). The purified leptospiral ECVs in these sucrose fractions were further confirmed by morphological characterization using negative staining and TEM revealing typical spherical shape with nano-size (about 100 nm) in diameter (Fig. 7) similar to ECVs of other bacteria (72, 105). Their size distribution based on dynamic light scattering also demonstrated homogeneity of leptospiral ECVs with approximately 100 nm (Fig. 6).

Bacteria normally secrete ECVs into extracellular environment in response to harmful signals (106). Several stress conditions, such as temperature shift, oxidative stress, antibiotics treatment, were simulated to induce ECVs (100) (8, 9). Temperature shift was performed as a common stress condition that leptospires generally encounter during infection (93). Temperature shift of cultivation from 30°C (*in vitro* growth at 30°C) to 37°C (temperature shift) resembles environment changing of leptospires moving from external environment into the host. Physiologic or isotonic

osmolarity (EMJH medium supplemented with 120 mM NaCl) mimicked the hostile host environment that leptospires expose in the mammalian host (92, 98). Physiologic osmolarity was previously shown to up-regulate the expression of Lig proteins, which play a critical role in pathogenesis of leptospirosis including binding to host extracellular matrix (ECM) components, such as plasminogen, fibrinogen, vitronectin, laminin, and collagens (type 1, III, IV) (49, 50, 92, 107). In this study, proteins of leptospiral ECVs produced under the temperature shift and physiologic osmolarity were compared to those produced under *in vitro* growth at 30°C by relative quantification using dimethylation labelling and determined using LC-MS/MS.

In previous studies, leptospires were treated with chemical reagents that caused cell lysis and subsequently reformed to ECVs so called chemically induced ECVs (21, 85). Due to these ECVs derived from cell lysis, they were non-natural and contained a large number of cytoplasmic proteins. In this study, cell lysis at each experimental step of exposure to stress conditions and isolation of leptospiral ECVs was minimized and cell integrity was determined by viability fluorescence staining using SYTO9 and propidium iodide (PI) to ensure that ECVs were isolated from intact leptospires. Despite gentle manipulation, cell lysis is unavoidable. Therefore, each technique was performed in triplicate to improve the reliability of our results. The viability fluorescent staining showed that leptospires mostly remained intact after exposure to stress conditions (approximately 90% and 95% under temperature shift and physiologic osmolarity, respectively) (Fig. 2) and after removing the intact cells using centrifugation at 3,000×g for 15 min (94%) (Fig. 3A).

In this study, we aimed to identify protein harbored in leptospiral ECVs. Recently, gel-based proteomic analysis was used to characterize proteins in chemically induced leptospiral ECVs (20, 21). However, this approach has several limitations because it is laborious, time consuming, and less compatible with hydrophobic membrane proteins leading to poor reproducibility and biased protein abundance (108, 109). Therefore, in-solution based proteomic analysis approach was employed to identify proteins in the leptospiral ECVs in this study. Our finding revealed 690 proteins in the purified leptospiral ECVs. After further predicted subcellular localization in comparison to L. interrogans serovar Pomona whole cells, the leptospiral ECVs enriched outer membrane proteins (14.8% vs 5.8%) and inner membrane proteins (14.5% vs 4.5%) (Fig. 9), whereas the citrate buffer induced leptospiral ECVs contained 2.17% of predicted outer membrane proteins (21). These findings may suggest the biogenesis of leptospiral ECVs. Although the outer membrane proteins were not highly enriched as in ECVs of other bacteria (110, 111), the enrichments of outer membrane proteins coupled with inner membrane proteins

might suggest that leptospiral ECVs were originated from both outer and inner membranes. However, further investigations are required to confirm this speculation

To relatively quantify the protein abundance of leptospiral ECVs in response to three conditions, dimethylation labelling followed by LC-MS/MS was employed. Quantitation of relative protein abundance of leptospiral ECVs produced under in vitro growth at  $30^{\circ}$ C and stress conditions revealed differential expression of proteins (Fig. 11, 12, 13). Of these, proteins associated with metabolism functions, especially diaminopimelate decarboxylase (3.9-fold change), were significantly upregulated in leptospiral ECVs produced under temperature shift compared with those under in vitro growth at 30°C (Table 2). The diaminopimelate decarboxylase has been reported to play a role in bacterial survival by catalyzing the decarboxylation of D,Ldiaminopimelate (D,L-DAP) to form L-lysine, which are important precursors of CUIII AL ONGRORN UNIVERSIT peptidoglycan, housekeeping proteins, and virulence factors (112-114). In response to physiologic osmolarity, transketolase alpha subunit was the highest up-regulated protein with 1.5-fold change compared to *in vitro* growth at 30°C (Table 3). This protein is an enzyme that catalyzes several key reactions of nonoxidative branches of the pentose phosphate pathway. Previous reports on transketolase indicated that this enzyme was associated with RpoS gene in Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium and *E coli* to promote bacterial survival in stress conditions (115, 116)

suggesting that the transketolase was required for virulence. The diaminopimelate decarboxylase was also significantly up-regulated (1.1-fold change) in response to physiologic osmolarity. In relative comparisons between physiologic osmolarity and temperature shift, the most significant up-regulated protein after temperature shift was sulfate ABC transporter periplasmic sulphate-binding protein (2.9-fold). Moreover, nitrogen regulatory protein pll was 2.16-fold up-regulated. This finding was consistent with 3.7-fold up-regulation of nitrogen regulatory protein pll of *L. interrogans* serovar Lai cultivated under temperature shift condition (93).

Furthermore, although the relative quantification was not statistically significant, several virulence factors were identified in leptospiral ECVs including Lig proteins, LipL21, LipL32, Lip41, and hemolysin. Lig proteins (LigA and LigB) were found to be lipoproteins consisting 12-13 lg-like domains with adhesion activity to host ECMs including plasminogen, fibronectin, laminin, and collagen and involved in bacterial colonization (49, 50, 107). In addition, Lig proteins were investigated as vaccine candidates, which provided 60-100% survival protection (94). LipL21 was previously reported to have inhibitory activity against myeloperoxidase of neutrophils (59). LipL32 acted as adhesins by binding to ECMs and induced inflammatory responses via toll like receptor 2 (51, 117, 118). LipL41 showed binding affinity to hemin suggesting a possible role in iron regulation and storage (119). Leptospiral

hemolysin revealed pore-forming activity on erythrocyte and induced proinflammatory cytokines via toll like receptor 2 and 4 (120, 121). Several hypothetical proteins found in leptospiral ECVs might be putative virulence factors and associated with pathogenesis of leptospirosis.

In summary, the present study showed successful isolation and purification of leptospiral ECVs with enrichment of the outer and inner membrane proteins. The leptospiral ECVs produced under *in vitro* growth at 30°C and in response to stress conditions, temperature shift to 37°C and physiologic osmolarity harbored several proteins which may play a role in pathogenesis of leptospirosis. This knowledge will be useful for insight into pathogenesis of the disease and vaccine development against leptospirosis in the future.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

## REFERENCES

1. Green ER, Mecsas J. Bacterial Secretion Systems: An Overview. Microbiol Spectr. 2016;4(1):1-32.

2. Schwechheimer C, Kuehn MJ. Outer-membrane vesicles from Gram-negative bacteria: biogenesis and functions. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2015;13(10):605-19.

3. Zakharzhevskaya NB, Tsvetkov VB, Vanyushkina AA, Varizhuk AM, Rakitina DV, Podgorsky VV, et al. Interaction of *Bacteroides fragilis* Toxin with Outer Membrane Vesicles Reveals New Mechanism of Its Secretion and Delivery. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2017;7:2-.

4. Bitto NJ, Chapman R, Pidot S, Costin A, Lo C, Choi J, et al. Bacterial membrane vesicles transport their DNA cargo into host cells. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):7072-.

5. Sjöström AE, Sandblad L, Uhlin BE, Wai SN. Membrane vesicle-mediated release of bacterial RNA. Sci Rep. 2015;5:15329-.

6. Schooling SR, Hubley A, Beveridge TJ. Interactions of DNA with Biofilm-Derived Membrane Vesicles. Journal of Bacteriology. 2009;191(13):4097-102.

7. Kulp A, Kuehn MJ. Biological functions and biogenesis of secreted bacterial outer membrane vesicles. Annu Rev Microbiol. 2010;64:163-84.

8. Macdonald IA, Kuehn MJ. Stress-induced outer membrane vesicle production by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Journal of bacteriology. 2013;195(13):2971-81.

9. Baumgarten T, Sperling S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Steiniger F, Wick LY, et al. Membrane vesicle formation as a multiple-stress response mechanism enhances *Pseudomonas putida* DOT-T1E cell surface hydrophobicity and biofilm formation. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2012;78(17):6217-24.

10. Jung AL, Stoiber C, Herkt CE, Schulz C, Bertrams W, Schmeck B. *Legionella pneumophila*-Derived Outer Membrane Vesicles Promote Bacterial Replication in Macrophages. PLOS Pathogens. 2016;12(4):1-26.

11. Bielaszewska M, Rüter C, Bauwens A, Greune L, Jarosch K-A, Steil D, et al. Host cell interactions of outer membrane vesicle-associated virulence factors of enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* O157: Intracellular delivery, trafficking and

mechanisms of cell injury. PLOS Pathogens. 2017;13(2):e1006159.

12. Acevedo R, Fernandez S, Zayas C, Acosta A, Sarmiento M, Ferro V, et al. Bacterial Outer Membrane Vesicles and Vaccine Applications. Front Immunol. 2014;5(121):1-6.

13. Roberts R, Moreno G, Bottero D, Gaillard ME, Fingermann M, Graieb A, et al. Outer membrane vesicles as acellular vaccine against pertussis. Vaccine. 2008;26(36):4639-46.

14. Marini A, Rossi O, Aruta MG, Micoli F, Rondini S, Guadagnuolo S, et al. Contribution of factor H-Binding protein sequence to the cross-reactivity of meningococcal native outer membrane vesicle vaccines with over-expressed fHbp variant group 1. PLOS ONE. 2017;12(7).

15. Picardeau M. Virulence of the zoonotic agent of leptospirosis: still terra incognita? Nature Reviews Microbiology. 2017;15:297.

16. Costa F, Hagan JE, Calcagno J, Kane M, Torgerson P, Martinez-Silveira MS, et al. Global Morbidity and Mortality of Leptospirosis: A Systematic Review. PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases. 2015;9(9):1-19.

17. Jiménez JIS, Marroquin JLH, Richards GA, Amin P. Leptospirosis: Report from the task force on tropical diseases by the World Federation of Societies of Intensive and Critical Care Medicine. Journal of Critical Care. 2018;43:361-5.

18. Adler B, de la Peña Moctezuma A. *Leptospira* and leptospirosis. Veterinary Microbiology. 2010;140(3):287-96.

19. Nally JE, Whitelegge JP, Aguilera R, Pereira MM, Blanco DR, Lovett MA. Purification and proteomic analysis of outer membrane vesicles from a clinical isolate of *Leptospira interrogans* serovar Copenhageni. PROTEOMICS. 2005;5(1):144-52.

20. Haake DA, Matsunaga J. Characterization of the leptospiral outer membrane and description of three novel leptospiral membrane proteins. Infection and immunity. 2002;70(9):4936-45.

21. Kunjantarachot A. Immunogenicity of *Leptospira interrogans* Outer Membrane Vesicles in a Hamster Model. Journal of Vaccines & Vaccination. 2014;5(4):1000239.

22. Picardeau M. Diagnosis and epidemiology of leptospirosis. Médecine et Maladies Infectieuses. 2013;43(1):1-9.

23. Thibeaux R, Iraola G, Ferrés I, Bierque E, Girault D, Soupé-Gilbert M-E, et al. Deciphering the unexplored *Leptospira* diversity from soils uncovers genomic evolution to virulence. Microb Genom. 2018;4(1).

24. Tahara H, Takabe K, Sasaki Y, Kasuga K, Kawamoto A, Koizumi N, et al. The mechanism of two-phase motility in the spirochete : Swimming and crawling. Science Advances. 2018;4(5).

25. Beveridge TJ. Structures of gram-negative cell walls and their derived membrane vesicles. Journal of bacteriology. 1999;181(16):4725-33.

26. Haake DA, Zückert WR. The leptospiral outer membrane. Current topics in microbiology and immunology. 2015;387:187-221.

27. Slamti L, de Pedro MA, Guichet E, Picardeau M. Deciphering Morphological Determinants of the Helix-Shaped *Leptospira*. Journal of Bacteriology. 2011;193(22):6266-75.

28. Nascimento ALTO, Verjovski-Almeida S, Van Sluys MA, Monteiro-Vitorello CB, Camargo LEA, Digiampietri LA, et al. Genome features of *Leptospira interrogans* serovar Copenhageni. Brazilian journal of medical and biological research Revista brasileira de pesquisas medicas e biologicas. 2004;37(4):459-77.

29. Wang Y, Zhuang X, Zhong Y, Zhang C, Zhang Y, Zeng L, et al. Distribution of Plasmids in Distinct *Leptospira* Pathogenic Species. PLoS neglected tropical diseases. 2015;9(11):1-14.

30. Ren S-X, Fu G, Jiang X-G, Zeng R, Miao Y-G, Xu H, et al. Unique physiological and pathogenic features of Leptospira interrogans revealed by whole-genome sequencing. Nature. 2003;422(6934):888-93.

31. Bourhy P, Saint Girons I. Localization of the *Leptospira interrogans metF* gene on the CII secondary chromosome. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 2000;191(2):259-63.

32. Prescott JF. Leptospira and Leptospirosis: 2nd Edition; S. Faine, B. Adler, C. Bolin,P. Perolat (Eds.), MedSci, Armadale, Australia,2001. 391–2 p.

33. Barragan V, Nieto N, Keim P, Pearson T. Meta-analysis to estimate the load of *Leptospira* excreted in urine: beyond rats as important sources of transmission in low-income rural communities. BMC Research Notes. 2017;10(71):1-7.

34. Dupouey J, Faucher B, Edouard S, Richet H, Kodjo A, Drancourt M, et al. Human

leptospirosis: An emerging risk in Europe? Comparative Immunology, Microbiology and Infectious Diseases. 2014;37(2):77-83.

35. Garba B, Bahaman AR, Bejo SK, Zakaria Z, Mutalib AR, Bande F. Major epidemiological factors associated with leptospirosis in Malaysia. Acta Tropica. 2018;178:242-7.

36. Budihal SV, Perwez K. Leptospirosis diagnosis: competancy of various laboratory tests. J Clin Diagn Res. 2014;8(1):199-202.

37. Niloofa R, Fernando N, de Silva NL, Karunanayake L, Wickramasinghe H, Dikmadugoda N, et al. Diagnosis of Leptospirosis: Comparison between Microscopic Agglutination Test, IgM-ELISA and IgM Rapid Immunochromatography Test. PloS one. 2015;10(6):e0129236-e.

38. Torgerson PR, Hagan JE, Costa F, Calcagno J, Kane M, Martinez-Silveira MS, et al. Global Burden of Leptospirosis: Estimated in Terms of Disability Adjusted Life Years. PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases. 2015;9(10):1-14.

39. Victoriano AFB, Smythe LD, Gloriani-Barzaga N, Cavinta LL, Kasai T, Limpakarnjanarat K, et al. Leptospirosis in the Asia Pacific region. BMC Infectious Diseases. 2009;9(1):147.

40. Levett PN. Leptospirosis. Clinical Microbiology Reviews. 2001;14(2):296-326.

41. Haake DA, Levett PN. Leptospirosis in humans. Current topics in microbiology and immunology. 2015;387:65-97.

42. Segura ER, Ganoza CA, Campos K, Ricaldi JN, Torres S, Silva H, et al. Clinical Spectrum of Pulmonary Involvement in Leptospirosis in a Region of Endemicity, with Quantification of Leptospiral Burden. Clinical Infectious Diseases. 2005;40(3):343-51.

43. Edilane LG, John M, Ana Luiza FdC, Talita SFA, José Caetano V-B, Adriano Q, et al. Leptospirosis-associated Severe Pulmonary Hemorrhagic Syndrome, Salvador, Brazil. Emerging Infectious Disease journal. 2008;14(3):505-8.

44. Schreier S, Doungchawee G, Chadsuthi S, Triampo D, Triampo W. Leptospirosis: current situation and trends of specific laboratory tests. Expert Review of Clinical Immunology. 2013;9(3):263-80.

45. Human leptospirosis : Guidance for diagnisis, survillance and control.: World

Health Organization 2003.

46. Agampodi SB, Matthias MA, Moreno AC, Vinetz JM. Utility of quantitative polymerase chain reaction in leptospirosis diagnosis: association of level of leptospiremia and clinical manifestations in Sri Lanka. Clin Infect Dis. 2012;54(9):1249-55.

47. Ahmed A, Grobusch M. Molecular Approaches in the Detection and Characterization of *Leptospira*. Journal of Bacteriology & Parasitology. 2012;3(2):1000133.

48. Vinetz JM. A Mountain out of a Molehill: Do We Treat Acute Leptospirosis, and If So, with What? Clinical Infectious Diseases. 2003;36(12):1514-5.

49. Castiblanco-Valencia MM, Fraga TR, Pagotto AH, de Toledo Serrano SM, Abreu PAE, Barbosa AS, et al. Plasmin cleaves fibrinogen and the human complement proteins C3b and C5 in the presence of *Leptospira interrogans* proteins: A new role of LigA and LigB in invasion and complement immune evasion. Immunobiology. 2016;221(5):679-89.

50. Choy HA, Kelley MM, Croda J, Matsunaga J, Babbitt JT, Ko AI, et al. The Multifunctional LigB Adhesin Binds Homeostatic Proteins with Potential Roles in Cutaneous Infection by Pathogenic *Leptospira interrogans*. PLOS ONE. 2011;6(2).

51. Hoke DE, Egan S, Cullen PA, Adler B. LipL32 is an extracellular matrix-interacting protein of *Leptospira* spp. and Pseudoalteromonas tunicata. Infection and immunity. 2008;76(5):2063-9.

52. Blom AM, Hallström T, Riesbeck K. Complement evasion strategies of pathogens—Acquisition of inhibitors and beyond. Molecular Immunology. 2009;46(14):2808-17.

53. Brinkmann V, Reichard U, Goosmann C, Fauler B, Uhlemann Y, Weiss DS, et al. Neutrophil Extracellular Traps Kill Bacteria. Science. 2004;303(5663):1532-5.

54. Scharrig E, Carestia A, Ferrer MF, Cédola M, Pretre G, Drut R, et al. Neutrophil Extracellular Traps are Involved in the Innate Immune Response to Infection with *Leptospira*. PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases. 2015;9(7).

55. Ravnsborg T, Houen G, Højrup P. The glycosylation of myeloperoxidase.

Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Proteins and Proteomics. 2010;1804(10):2046-53.

56. Metzler Kathleen D, Goosmann C, Lubojemska A, Zychlinsky A, Papayannopoulos V. A Myeloperoxidase-Containing Complex Regulates Neutrophil Elastase Release and Actin Dynamics during NETosis. Cell Reports. 2014;8(3):883-96.

57. Parker H, Winterbourn C. Reactive oxidants and myeloperoxidase and their involvement in neutrophil extracellular traps. Front Immunol. 2013;3(424).

58. Eshghi A, Lourdault K, Murray GL, Bartpho T, Sermswan RW, Picardeau M, et al. *Leptospira interrogans* Catalase Is Required for Resistance to H(2)O(2) and for Virulence. Infection and Immunity. 2012;80(11):3892-9.

59. Vieira ML, Teixeira AF, Pidde G, Ching ATC, Tambourgi DV, Nascimento ALTO, et al. *Leptospira interrogans* outer membrane protein LipL21 is a potent inhibitor of neutrophil myeloperoxidase. Virulence. 2018;9(1):414-25.

60. Ido Y, Hoki R, Ito H, Wani H. THE PROPHYLAXIS OF WEIL'S DISEASE (SPIROCHAETOSIS ICTEROHAEMORRHAGICA). J Exp Med. 1916;24(5):471-83.

61. Naiman BM, Alt D, Bolin CA, Zuerner R, Baldwin CL. Protective Killed *Leptospira* borgpetersenii Vaccine Induces Potent Th1 Immunity Comprising Responses by CD4 and  $\gamma\delta$  T Lymphocytes. Infection and Immunity. 2001;69(12):7550-8.

62. Srikram A, Zhang K, Bartpho T, Lo M, Hoke DE, Sermswan RW, et al. Crossprotective immunity against leptospirosis elicited by a live, attenuated lipopolysaccharide mutant. J Infect Dis. 2011;203(6):870-9.

63. Wang Z, Jin L, Wegrzyn A. Leptospirosis vaccines. Microb Cell Fact. 2007;6:39-.

64. Dellagostin OA, Grassmann AA, Hartwig DD, Félix SR, da Silva ÉF, McBride AJA. Recombinant vaccines against Leptospirosis. Human Vaccines. 2011;7(11):1215-24.

65. Picardeau M, Bulach DM, Bouchier C, Zuerner RL, Zidane N, Wilson PJ, et al. Genome Sequence of the Saprophyte *Leptospira biflexa* Provides Insights into the Evolution of *Leptospira* and the Pathogenesis of Leptospirosis. PLOS ONE. 2008;3(2):e1607.

66. Grassmann AA, Kremer FS, dos Santos JC, Souza JD, Pinto LdS, McBride AJA. Discovery of Novel Leptospirosis Vaccine Candidates Using Reverse and Structural Vaccinology. Front Immunol. 2017;8(463). 67. Koizumi N, Watanabe H. Leptospiral immunoglobulin-like proteins elicit protective immunity. Vaccine. 2004;22(11):1545-52.

68. Coutinho ML, Choy HA, Kelley MM, Matsunaga J, Babbitt JT, Lewis MS, et al. A LigA Three-Domain Region Protects Hamsters from Lethal Infection by *Leptospira interrogans*. PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases. 2011;5(12).

69. Oliveira TL, Grassmann AA, Schuch RA, Seixas Neto ACP, Mendonça M, Hartwig DD, et al. Evaluation of the *Leptospira interrogans* Outer Membrane Protein OmpL37 as a Vaccine Candidate. PLOS ONE. 2015;10(11):1-13.

70. Mondal A, Tapader R, Chatterjee NS, Ghosh A, Sinha R, Koley H, et al. Cytotoxic and Inflammatory Responses Induced by Outer Membrane Vesicle-Associated Biologically Active Proteases from *Vibrio cholerae*. Infection and immunity. 2016;84(5):1478-90.

71. Zhu Y, Dashper SG, Chen Y-Y, Crawford S, Slakeski N, Reynolds EC. *Porphyromonas gingivalis* and *Treponema denticola* Synergistic Polymicrobial Biofilm Development. PLOS ONE. 2013;8(8):e71727.

72. Tartaglia NR, Breyne K, Meyer E, Cauty C, Jardin J, Chrétien D, et al. *Staphylococcus aureus* Extracellular Vesicles Elicit an Immunostimulatory Response in vivo on the Murine Mammary Gland. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2018;8:277-.

73. Dauros Singorenko P, Chang V, Whitcombe A, Simonov D, Hong J, Phillips A, et al. Isolation of membrane vesicles from prokaryotes: a technical and biological comparison reveals heterogeneity. J Extracell Vesicles. 2017;6(1):1324731-.

74. Cecil JD, O'Brien-Simpson NM, Lenzo JC, Holden JA, Singleton W, Perez-Gonzalez A, et al. Outer Membrane Vesicles Prime and Activate Macrophage Inflammasomes and Cytokine Secretion In Vitro and In Vivo. Front Immunol. 2017;8:1017-.

75. Keenan J, Day T, Neal S, Cook B, Perez-Perez G, Allardyce R, et al. A role for the bacterial outer membrane in the pathogenesis of *Helicobacter pylori* infection. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 2000;182(2):259-64.

76. McBroom AJ, Kuehn MJ. Release of outer membrane vesicles by Gram-negative bacteria is a novel envelope stress response. Mol Microbiol. 2007;63(2):545-58.

77. Gerritzen MJH, Martens DE, Wijffels RH, van der Pol L, Stork M. Bioengineering

bacterial outer membrane vesicles as vaccine platform. Biotechnology Advances. 2017;35(5):565-74.

78. Henry R, Lo M, Khoo C, Zhang H, Boysen RI, Picardeau M, et al. Precipitation of iron on the surface of *Leptospira interrogans* is associated with mutation of the stress response metalloprotease HtpX. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2013;79(15):4653-60.

79. Kaparakis-Liaskos M, Ferrero RL. Immune modulation by bacterial outer membrane vesicles. Nature Reviews Immunology. 2015;15:375-87.

80. Kim JH, Lee J, Park J, Gho YS. Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacterial extracellular vesicles. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology. 2015;40:97-104.

81. Jan AT. Outer Membrane Vesicles (OMVs) of Gram-negative Bacteria: A Perspective Update. Front Microbiol. 2017;8:1053-.

82. Schager AE, Dominguez-Medina CC, Necchi F, Micoli F, Goh YS, Goodall M, et al. IgG Responses to Porins and Lipopolysaccharide within an Outer Membrane-Based Vaccine against Nontyphoidal *Salmonella* Develop at Discordant Rates. The americon society for microbiology. 2018;9(2).

83. Harrison LH, Trotter CL, Ramsay ME. Global epidemiology of meningococcal disease. Vaccine. 2009;27:51-63.

84. Miller JM, Mesaros N, Van Der Wielen M, Baine Y. Conjugate Meningococcal Vaccines Development: GSK Biologicals Experience. Adv Prev Med. 2011;2011.

85. Acevedo R, Zayas C, Norheim G, Fernández S, Cedré B, Aranguren Y, et al. Outer membrane vesicles extracted from *Neisseria meningitidis* serogroup X for prevention of meningococcal disease in Africa. Pharmacological Research. 2017;121:194-201.

86. Koepke R, Eickhoff JC, Ayele RA, Petit AB, Schauer SL, Hopfensperger DJ, et al. Estimating the Effectiveness of Tetanus-Diphtheria-Acellular Pertussis Vaccine (Tdap) for Preventing Pertussis: Evidence of Rapidly Waning Immunity and Difference in Effectiveness by Tdap Brand. J Infect Dis. 2014;210(6):942-53.

87. McGirr A, Fisman DN. Duration of Pertussis Immunity After DTaP Immunization: A Meta-analysis. Pediatrics. 2015;135(2):331-43.

88. Zurita ME, Wilk MM, Carriquiriborde F, Bartel E, Moreno G, Misiak A, et al. A Pertussis Outer Membrane Vesicle-Based Vaccine Induces Lung-Resident Memory CD4 T Cells and Protection Against *Bordetella pertussis*, Including Pertactin Deficient Strains. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2019;9:125-.

89. Allen AC, Wilk MM, Misiak A, Borkner L, Murphy D, Mills KHG. Sustained protective immunity against *Bordetella pertussis* nasal colonization by intranasal immunization with a vaccine-adjuvant combination that induces IL-17-secreting TRM cells. Mucosal Immunology. 2018;11(6):1763-76.

90. Borkner L, Misiak A, Wilk MM, Mills KHG. Azithromycin Clears *Bordetella pertussis* Infection in Mice but Also Modulates Innate and Adaptive Immune Responses and T Cell Memory. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1764-.

91. Zuerner RL. Laboratory Maintenance of Pathogenic *Leptospira*. Current Protocols in Microbiology: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2006. p. 12E.1.1-E.1.3.

92. Matsunaga J, Sanchez Y, Xu X, Haake DA. Osmolarity, a key environmental signal controlling expression of leptospiral proteins LigA and LigB and the extracellular release of LigA. Infection and immunity. 2005;73(1):70-8.

93. Lo M, Cordwell SJ, Bulach DM, Adler B. Comparative transcriptional and translational analysis of leptospiral outer membrane protein expression in response to temperature. PLoS neglected tropical diseases. 2009;3(12).

94. Evangelista KV, Lourdault K, Matsunaga J, Haake DA. Immunoprotective properties of recombinant LigA and LigB in a hamster model of acute leptospirosis. PLOS ONE. 2017;12(7).

95. Berlanda Scorza F, Doro F, Rodríguez-Ortega MJ, Stella M, Liberatori S, Taddei AR, et al. Proteomics Characterization of Outer Membrane Vesicles from the Extraintestinal Pathogenic *Escherichia coli*  $\Delta$ *tolR* IHE3034 Mutant. Molecular & Cellular Proteomics. 2008;7(3):473-85.

96. Boersema PJ, Raijmakers R, Lemeer S, Mohammed S, Heck AJR. Multiplex peptide stable isotope dimethyl labeling for quantitative proteomics. Nature Protocols. 2009;4:484.

97. Thuan Tong T, Mörgelin M, Forsgren A, Riesbeck K. *Haemophilus influenzae* Survival during Complement-Mediated Attacks Is Promoted by Moraxella catarrhalis Outer Membrane Vesicles. J Infect Dis. 2007;195(11):1661-70.

98. Volgers C, Savelkoul PHM, Stassen FRM. Gram-negative bacterial membrane

vesicle release in response to the host-environment: different threats, same trick? Critical Reviews in Microbiology. 2018;44(3):258-73.

99. Weng Y, Sui Z, Shan Y, Hu Y, Chen Y, Zhang L, et al. Effective isolation of exosomes with polyethylene glycol from cell culture supernatant for in-depth proteome profiling. Analyst. 2016;141(15):4640-6.

100. Klimentová J, Stulík J. Methods of isolation and purification of outer membrane vesicles from gram-negative bacteria. Microbiological Research. 2015;170:1-9.

101. Taylor DD, Shah S. Methods of isolating extracellular vesicles impact downstream analyses of their cargoes. Methods. 2015;87:3-10.

102. Blenkiron C, Simonov D, Muthukaruppan A, Tsai P, Dauros P, Green S, et al. Uropathogenic *Escherichia coli* Releases Extracellular Vesicles That Are Associated with RNA. PloS one. 2016;11(8):1-16.

103. Biller SJ, Schubotz F, Roggensack SE, Thompson AW, Summons RE, Chisholm SW. Bacterial Vesicles in Marine Ecosystems. Science. 2014;343(6167):183-6.

104. Ghosal A, Upadhyaya BB, Fritz JV, Heintz-Buschart A, Desai MS, Yusuf D, et al. The extracellular RNA complement of Escherichia coli. Microbiologyopen. 2015;4(2):252-66.

105. Raposo G, Stoorvogel W. Extracellular vesicles: exosomes, microvesicles, and friends. J Cell Biol. 2013;200(4):373-83.

106. Kuehn MJ, Kesty NC. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles and the host-pathogen interaction. Genes & Development. 2005;19(22):2645-55.

107. Choy HA, Kelley MM, Chen TL, Møller AK, Matsunaga J, Haake DA. Physiological osmotic induction of *Leptospira interrogans* adhesion: LigA and LigB bind extracellular matrix proteins and fibrinogen. Infection and immunity. 2007;75(5):2441-50.

108. Gil Valdes J, Betancourt L, Sardiñas G, Yero D, Niebla O, Delgado M, et al. Proteomic study via a non-gel based approach of meningococcal outer membrane vesicle vaccine obtained from strain CU385: A road map for discovering new antigens. Human Vaccines. 2009;5:347-56.

109. Choksawangkarn W, Edwards N, Wang Y, Gutierrez P, Fenselau C. Comparative study of workflows optimized for in-gel, in-solution, and on-filter proteolysis in the analysis of plasma membrane proteins. J Proteome Res. 2012;11(5):3030-4.

110. Lappann M, Otto A, Becher D, Vogel U. Comparative proteome analysis of spontaneous outer membrane vesicles and purified outer membranes of *Neisseria meningitidis*. Journal of bacteriology. 2013;195(19):4425-35.

111. Orench-Rivera N, Kuehn MJ. Environmentally controlled bacterial vesiclemediated export. Cell Microbiol. 2016;18(11):1525-36.

112. Fogle EJ, Toney MD. Analysis of catalytic determinants of diaminopimelate and ornithine decarboxylases using alternate substrates. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2011;1814(9):1113-9.

113. Gokulan K, Rupp B, Pavelka M, Jacobs W, C Sacchettini J. Crystal Structure of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* Diaminopimelate Decarboxylase, an Essential Enzyme in Bacterial Lysine Biosynthesis. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2003;278:18588-96.

114. Peverelli M, Soares da Costa T, Kirby N, Perugini M. Dimerization of Bacterial Diaminopimelate Decarboxylase Is Essential for Catalysis. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2016;291:9785-95.

115. Shaw J, Henard C, Liu L, M Dieckman L, Vazquez-Torres A, Bourret T. *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhimurium has three transketolase enzymes contributing to the pentose phosphate pathway. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2018;293.

116. Weber H, Polen T, Heuveling J, Wendisch VF, Hengge R. Genome-Wide Analysis of the General Stress Response Network in *Escherichia coli*: **O**S-Dependent Genes, Promoters, and Sigma Factor Selectivity. Journal of Bacteriology. 2005;187(5):1591-603.

117. Hsu S-H, Hung C-C, Chang M-Y, Ko Y-C, Yang H-Y, Hsu H-H, et al. Active Components of *Leptospira* Outer Membrane Protein LipL32 to Toll-Like Receptor 2. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):8363.

118. Murray GL, Srikram A, Hoke DE, Wunder EA, Jr., Henry R, Lo M, et al. Major surface protein LipL32 is not required for either acute or chronic infection with *Leptospira interrogans*. Infection and immunity. 2009;77(3):952-8.

119. Lin M-H, Chang Y-C, Hsiao C-D, Huang S-H, Wang M-S, Ko Y-C, et al. LipL41, a Hemin Binding Protein from *Leptospira santarosai* serovar Shermani. PLOS ONE. 2013;8(12):e83246. 120. Lee SH, Kim S, Park SC, Kim MJ. Cytotoxic activities of *Leptospira interrogans* hemolysin SphH as a pore-forming protein on mammalian cells. Infection and immunity. 2002;70(1):315-22.

121. Wang H, Wu Y, Ojcius DM, Yang XF, Zhang C, Ding S, et al. Leptospiral Hemolysins Induce Proinflammatory Cytokines through Toll-Like Receptor 2-and 4-Mediated JNK and NF-**K**B Signaling Pathways. PLOS ONE. 2012;7(8).



**Chulalongkorn University** 



**Chulalongkorn University** 

## VITA

NAME	Eakalak Phanchamnan
DATE OF BIRTH	18 November 1993
PLACE OF BIRTH	In Prachinburi, Thailand
INSTITUTIONS ATTENDED	King Mongkut's Institute of Technology Ladkrabang 2012-2016
HOME ADDRESS	89/2 M.18 Muangkao, Kabinburi, Prachinburi 25240
PUBLICATION	Isolation and Purificaion of Leptospiral Extracellular Vesicles in the thirteen RSU National Graduate Research Conference, Rungsit University, Bangkok, Thailand, 16 August 2018